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ED CASE, Hawaii
RODNEY ALEXANDER, Louisiana
FRANK W. BALLANCE, JR., NORTH

CAROLINA
DENNIS A. CARDOZA, California
DAVID SCOTT, Georgia
JIM MARSHALL, Georgia
EARL POMEROY, North Dakota
LEONARD L. BOSWELL, Iowa
KEN LUCAS, Kentucky
MIKE THOMPSON, California
MARK UDALL, Colorado
RICK LARSEN, Washington
LINCOLN DAVIS, Tennessee

PROFESSIONAL STAFF

WILLIAM E. O’CONNER, JR., Staff Director
KEVIN KRAMP, Chief Counsel

STEPHEN HATERIUS, Minority Staff Director
ELYSE BAUER, Communications Director

SUBCOMMITTEE ON LIVESTOCK AND HORTICULTURE

ROBIN HAYES, North Carolina, Chairman

RICHARD W. POMBO, California
Vice Chairman

DOUG OSE, California
CHARLES W. ‘‘CHIP’’ PICKERING,

Mississippi
TOM OSBORNE, Nebraska
MIKE PENCE, Indiana
ADAM H. PUTNAM, Florida
WILLIAM J. JANKLOW, South Dakota
MIKE ROGERS, Alabama
CHRIS CHOCOLA, Indiana
MARILYN N. MUSGRAVE, Colorado

MIKE ROSS, Arkansas
Ranking Minority Member

DENNIS A. CARDOZA, California
DAVID SCOTT, Georgia
COLLIN C. PETERSON, Minnesota
RODNEY ALEXANDER, Louisiana
KEN LUCAS, Kentucky
LEONARD L. BOSWELL, Iowa
MARK UDALL, Colorado
RICK LARSEN, Washington
JOE BACA, California

PAMILYN SCOTT, Subcommittee Staff Director

(II)

VerDate 11-SEP-98 15:41 Jul 16, 2003 Jkt 088286 PO 00000 Frm 00002 Fmt 0486 Sfmt 0486 F:\DOCS\10810 HAGRI PsN: HAGRI



(III)

C O N T E N T S

Page
Bereuter, Hon. Doug, a Representative in Congress from the State of Ne-

braska, prepared statement ................................................................................ 72
Case, Hon. Ed, a Representative in Congress from the State of Hawaii,

prepared statement .............................................................................................. 75
Hayes, Hon. Robin, a Representative in Congress from the State of North

Carolina, opening statement ............................................................................... 1
Janklow, Hon. William J., a Representative in Congress from the State of

South Dakota, opening statement ...................................................................... 4
Johnson, Hon. Tim, a Senator from the State of South Dakota, prepared

statement .............................................................................................................. 77
King, Hon. Steve, a Representative in Congress from the State of Iowa,

opening statement ................................................................................................ 3
Neugebauer, Hon. Randy, a Representative in Congress from the State of

Texas, opening statement .................................................................................... 3
Osborne, Hon. Tom, a Representative in Congress from the State of Ne-

braska, opening statement .................................................................................. 4
Ross, Hon. Mike, a Representative in Congress from the State of Arkansas,

prepared statement .............................................................................................. 2

WITNESSES

Bull, Ken, vice president, cattle procurement, Excel Corporation, Wichita,
KS .......................................................................................................................... 30

Prepared statement .......................................................................................... 80
Hansen, Dave, pork producer, Hartington, NE ..................................................... 11

Prepared statement .......................................................................................... 99
Harward, Marcus, cattle producer, Richfield, NC ................................................. 9

Prepared statement .......................................................................................... 102
Kornegay, Robert, pork producer, Mt. Olive, NC .................................................. 13

Prepared statement .......................................................................................... 105
Machan, Gary R., vice president, hog procurement, Tyson Foods Inc., Dakota

Dunes, SD ............................................................................................................. 35
Prepared statement .......................................................................................... 107

Rudolph, Jeff, manager, HiGain Feedlot, Cozad, NE ........................................... 8
Prepared statement .......................................................................................... 84

Schiefelbein, Tim, director, live beef procurement, Swift & Co., Greeley, CO ... 34
Prepared statement .......................................................................................... 112

Sears, Korley, owner/manager, Ainsworth Feedyard, Ainsworth, NE ................ 6
Prepared statement .......................................................................................... 114

Seely, Timothy A., president and chief operating officer, Smithfield Packing
Co. and Gwaltney of Smithfield, LTD, Smithfield, VA ..................................... 32

Prepared statement .......................................................................................... 116

SUBMITTED MATERIAL

Boyle, J. Patrick, president and chief executive officer, American Meat Insti-
tute, statement ..................................................................................................... 122

Burrell, Duffy, producer, Chambers, NE, statement ............................................ 126
Butler, Steve, president and chief executive officer, Ranchers Renaissance

Cooperative, Inc., statement ................................................................................ 127
Cady, Steve, executive director, the Organization for Competitive Markets,

statement .............................................................................................................. 130
Center for Rural Affairs, statement ....................................................................... 142
Frazier, Susan, Fairmont, NE, statement ............................................................. 145
Hansen, John K., president, Nebraska Farmers Union, statement .................... 146

VerDate 11-SEP-98 15:41 Jul 16, 2003 Jkt 088286 PO 00000 Frm 00003 Fmt 5904 Sfmt 5904 F:\DOCS\10810 HAGRI PsN: HAGRI



Page
IV

Jarrett, Sue, statement ........................................................................................... 149
Kansas Cattlemen’s Association, Brewster, KS, statement ................................. 150
Livestock Marketing Association and Nebraska Livestock Marketing Associa-

tion, statement ..................................................................................................... 153
Nebraska State Grange, statement ........................................................................ 155
Noutny, Virgil, producer, Colome, SD, statement ................................................. 156
R-CALF, USA, statement ........................................................................................ 157
Schrunk, Richard, Shamrock Livestock Market, O’Neill, NE, statement ........... 163
Timmermann, Gerald, director, Nebraska Beef Co., statement .......................... 165
Waldo, Max, Waldo Farms, DeWitt, NE, statement ............................................. 166
Wiese, Dennis, president, South Dakota Farmers Union, statement ................. 168
Women Involved in Farm Economics (WIFE), statement .................................... 171

VerDate 11-SEP-98 15:41 Jul 16, 2003 Jkt 088286 PO 00000 Frm 00004 Fmt 5904 Sfmt 5904 F:\DOCS\10810 HAGRI PsN: HAGRI



(1)

PROPOSALS TO BAN PACKER OWNERSHIP OF
LIVESTOCK

SATURDAY, JUNE 21, 2003

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON LIVESTOCK AND HORTICULTURE,

COMMITTEE ON AGRICULTURE,
Grand Island, NE

The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 8:00 a.m., in the
Hornady-Marshall Auditorium, College Park, Grand Island, NE,
Hon. Robin Hayes (chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Osborne, Janklow, King and
Neugebauer.

Staff present: Pam Scott, subcommitte staff director; Pete Thom-
son, Claire Folbre, and Andy Johnson.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. ROBIN HAYES, A REPRESENT-
ATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF NORTH CARO-
LINA
Mr. HAYES. Good morning, everyone. I will officially call our

hearing to order today. This is a hearing of the House Agriculture
Subcommittee on Livestock and Horticulture, to review proposals
to ban packer ownership of livestock. And we will come to order.

I will begin with a short opening statement and proceed from
there.

First, let me thank all of you, the witnesses and others that have
come to be with us in the audience today. As we all know, propos-
als to ban ownership of livestock by packers is a much discussed
issue among producers, packers and processors, members of the
subcommittee and others in Congress. We expect to hear from the
witnesses today about how they think a ban on packers owning
livestock will affect producers. Since the proponents of this pro-
posal have asserted that it will benefit producers through greater
market power and higher prices, that should be the basis of our
discussion.

We have witnesses from both the producer and packer commu-
nity to testify. Additionally, not just local witnesses are testifying,
but folks from my part of the country have traveled to be here with
us today as well. I think it is important for all of us to appreciate
that there is a variation of views nationwide about the effects of
a ban on packer ownership and what it would do to producers. It
is this lack of consensus that makes the debate about this proposal
so difficult.

Many of you know the 2002 farm bill contains report language
encouraging Congress to hold hearings on this issue. We are keep-
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ing that commitment by holding this subcommittee hearing. Addi-
tionally, the fiscal year 2003 omnibus appropriations bill provided
GIPSA with $4.5 million to conduct a study regarding a ban on
packer ownership.

This is a hearing, and it is structured like any of our subcommit-
tee hearings in Washington. Witnesses have been selected by the
subcommittee with consultation from State livestock producer orga-
nizations and other interested parties. All witnesses will have 5
minutes to present their oral testimony and then each member will
have 5 minutes to ask questions of the witnesses. More time can
be allotted for questions as needed. We have lights and timers—
just to make sure Governor Janklow stays on time—I am sorry.
The light will go red at the end of 5 minutes—I was just kidding
our friend from South Dakota. What we want to do is maintain
some discipline so that everyone has a chance to speak. It is very,
very important, particularly if we have time, and we hope to, to
have an open mic period where people from the audience who
would like to tell us what is on their mind, that is a big part of
what we are doing too.

After both panels have testified, as I say, we will have the open
mic. And again, keep your comments to 3 minutes in length. Any
written statements can be presented to the group and will be added
to the record, up to 10 days after the hearing.

We need to adjourn by noon because of time constraints. And
again, written statements—and those of you on the panel who have
submitted written statements, if you want to summarize and addi-
tional spoken testimony, that is perfectly all right.

I remind everybody that we as a group are here today for one
reason and that is to listen and to learn from your experiences,
your knowledge. Solutions do not occur in Washington, they occur
here in Nebraska, South Dakota and Iowa. So we appreciate you
all coming, we are here because of your concerns and because of my
friend Tom Osborne, who is sitting on my left, a wonderful guy who
works very, very hard, not only for Nebraska, but everybody in this
country, to maintain the quality of life that is a hallmark of the
freest and greatest Nation in the world.

So without further ado, I am going to introduce our panel, let
them make a brief opening statement and we will begin the hear-
ing.

I am Congressman Robin Hayes from North Carolina’s eighth
district, that is south central North Carolina, from Charlotte to
Fayetteville. I am also in the farming business, serve on the Agri-
culture Committee, Armed Services Committee, and Transportation
Committee.

Congressman Mike Ross, the ranking memebr on this sub-
committee, was unable to be with us today. But he, along with
some other Members of Congress, have submitted statements for
the record and I will include them in the record.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Ross follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. MIKE ROSS, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM
THE STATE OF ARKANSAS

Mr. Chairman, I would like to thank you for holding this important hearing, here
in the heart of Nebraska livestock country, to address the issues related to packer
ownership of livestock. I regret that I am unable to be with my colleagues on the
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Livestock and Horticulture Subcommittee, but am committed to working with you
on issues important to the agriculture community.

Packer ownership is of importance to producers all across this nation and I look
forward to reading the comments of our friends in the Midwest. Additionally, I am
interested in the findings of the 2-year study regarding the market and economic
implications of laws that would prohibit packer control of livestock. As my col-
leagues are aware, this study was part of an agreement between the House and
Senate to look at all aspects of this issue.

Earlier this year, Congress provided $4.5 million to cover funding for this study.
I believe that we are on the right track in gathering information to make an in-
formed decision in the future.

Again, I thank you, Mr. Chairman, for your time and attention to this matter and
look forward to working with you, as we address this issue together in the coming
days.

Mr. HAYES. Again, thanks for your hospitality and we are mighty
glad to be here. I will go to the right first, we typically do that.
Mr. King, from Iowa, if you would proceed.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. STEVE KING, A
REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF IOWA
Mr. KING. Thank you, Robin. I also am very glad to be here and

I am glad to see you come out this morning on a Saturday morning
when you have got a lot of other things that you could be doing.
That tells me you care a lot about this issue and about the future
of the economy in this region.

I represent Iowa’s Fifth Congressional District, it is the western
third of the State of Iowa, 32 counties, it runs from Minnesota to
Missouri and borders on South Dakota and Nebraska. Actually I
declared it to be the eastern Nebraska district until I found out
those folks in South Dakota took exception to that statement. So
I just declared it the western Iowa district.

But my background is soil conservation work. I started out in
1975, bought a bulldozer and began building terraces, dams, water-
ways—custom work on farms. We have been tied to agribusiness
all of my life, closely enough that I said to one of the ladies out
here this morning that our business has essentially been the ca-
nary in the cage to agriculture’s economy. Our business stopped
singing when the agricultural economy started going down. And
when it came back, then we started to pick up some profit again
and that canary started to sing.

I do sit on the Agriculture Committee, I spent 6 years in the
Iowa Senate and I twice voted for a ban on packer ownership. I am
a cosponsor of the bill in Congress today. I am still of an open
mind, however and I would like to hear both sides of this, and I
look forward to hearing your testimony, gentlemen, this morning,
and also the open mic period.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. HAYES. And our good friend from Texas, Lubbock, to be spe-

cific, Randy Neugebauer.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. RANDY NEUGEBAUER, A
REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF TEXAS

Mr. NEUGEBAUER. Thank you, Chairman Hayes and other mem-
bers of the Livestock and Horticulture Subcommittee.

I am the 435th ranking member of the House of Representatives.
I have actually been on the job for 2 weeks 2 two days, I replaced
the former Chairman of the Agriculture Committee, Mr. Combest.
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I come from an agricultural part of Texas, I grew up in west
Texas and my family had farming and ranching interests. So I am
delighted to be on the Agriculture Committee and look forward to
hearing the testimony today on this very important issue.

Mr. HAYES. Next, a very dear friend—I hope so after kidding him
already this morning—former Governor and now Congressman bill
Janklow from the great State of South Dakota.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. WILLIAM J. JANKLOW, A REP-
RESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF SOUTH
DAKOTA

Mr. JANKLOW. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am going to be ex-
tremely brief. I really want to thank you and the other members
of the committee for coming out here to the heart of cattle country.

There cannot be a more divisive issue that cattlemen deal with
than the free market and whether or not it effectively operates vis-
a-vis pricing. This is something that is very contentious, it is some-
thing that has very strong opinions on all sides and the key thing
is, as I indicated last night when we were all talking, I have strong
opinions on this, but maybe I am wrong, maybe I am not accurate,
and the only way I can find out whether I am wrong or accurate
is to listen to testimony and listen to witnesses.

But the bottom line really is that raising livestock is pretty sim-
ple. It is a heck of a lot of hard work, it is very technical, but the
way of life is not a complicated way of life. You need fair trade, you
need a fair price and a marketplace that has its ups and downs
and you also need to make sure that you have a competitive free
enterprise system.

That is the reason I am here. And Mr. Chairman, we would not
have this opportunity if it were not for you. Thank you.

Mr. HAYES. We saved the best for last, the beneficiary of my fa-
vorite hat today, dear friend, a wonderful representative of Ne-
braska and all the country, Dr./Coach Tom Osborne.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. TOM OSBORNE, A REPRESENT-
ATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF NEBRASKA

Mr. OSBORNE. Thank you. The chairman is very nice to hold this
hearing and we hope by the end of November that that hat is popu-
lar and everyone around here is appreciative of the fact that you
wore that hat today.

I might take just a minute longer than the others because I am
somewhat responsible for this hearing, we hope it goes well today.
I thought I might just tell you why I asked the members of the Ag-
riculture Committee to come out here.

As you know, during the authorship of the farm bill, there was
a packer ban included on the Senate side and then it disappeared
in the conference, so many people said well, that is the end of that.
And yet, there was an authorization for a study and there were
people who did at least say we are going to try to make sure that
this is not a dead issue, that it is examined carefully. And so we
thought it was important that we follow through. If you give your
word on something, you had better do it and so we are going to try
to make sure that the issue of packer ownership is thoroughly in-
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vestigated. There will be a study, as you know, that will be done
over the next few years.

The reason that the packer ban was eliminated from the farm
bill, I think was really a couple of different reasons. One is there
was no unanimity on what the word ‘‘control’’ meant, captive sup-
ply—is it forward contracting, is it more than that—what is it. So
nobody could really come up with a definition. And that was one
of the really contentious issues. And then secondly the amount of
division in the industry. You have the National Cattlemen, Na-
tional Pork Producers, who oppose the ban; a great many of the
State organizations, R-CALF, others who are very much in favor of
the ban. And so if you are sitting in Washington, DC and you real-
ly have not thought much about the issue, which probably is true
of the majority of Congressmen, and you have mixed signals, it is
very, very difficult to get something like that in the legislation.

So I think until the industry itself comes together in some way,
where there is a more unified position, probably nothing is going
to happen of any great significance. And so that is one thing that
we want to point out.

I will mention just a couple of other things. There have been four
or five studies done by economists that have to do with packer ban
and the proposed legislation. And it depends on which economist
you read. And you will hear others quote economists this morning,
but there are two or three studies that are very much in favor of
packer ban, two or three that are very much against it. And so
there is no unanimity within the academicians and the economists
that have studied this issue.

The other thing that is really important to remember, and I
think you will see that a little bit this morning, is that there are
some very strong regional differences. Here in the Midwest, the
Great Plains States, there is a fair amount of sympathy for a pack-
er ban, but when you go on either coast or in the south, you find
that there is much less sympathy. And so when you are trying to
write national policy and when you are trying to do something as
a House Agriculture Committee, you have to listen to all these dif-
ferent points of view and that makes it a little difficult.

Last thing I will mention to you is that the translate intent into
actual regulation in the field is difficult. And so we decided that we
want to do something on mandatory price reporting and the intent
was good, but when it all came out at the other end of the pipe
and it was initiated, you all know it was not very good. And now
we are going through the same thing with country of origin label-
ing. The intent is certainly very good and then you write policy and
then at the end, once the regulations are written, and they are not
formulated yet, there are a lot of people that are getting very nerv-
ous, you may sometimes get what you asked for, but you find out
it really is not what you wanted.

So we want to make sure that same thing does not happen here
with the packer ban, where we have a certain intent and by the
time you get to the regulations, you have something that is really
damaging and it is not really what you wanted. So we think it is
important that we have hearings like this, we take a little bit of
time and that is what we are about today. We are not going to
come up with any final solution, but we are going to put a lot of
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things out there that will be in the Congressional Record, that peo-
ple on the House Agriculture Committee, people in Washington will
listen to and we hope that this is an informative hearing for that
reason.

So, Mr. Chairman, I will turn it back over to you and thank you
again for coming and thank all of the panelists and members of
Congress who are here today.

Mr. HAYES. Thank you, Coach, and again let me re-emphasize
the fact of how important you all are—your time, your presence
here and your input. We all recognize that there is a serious prob-
lem and how we go about coming up with solutions determines the
outcome. And we want to listen very, very carefully and we will,
to any and every idea that you have, so that as this process goes
forward, we do things that help you and your family and make
sure that the outcome is something that we all agree is the way
we should have gone.

One quick thing about the Coach, he worked tirelessly on your
behalf on all issues, but drought relief, I cannot tell you how many
times, day and night—and he is one of the main reasons that we
were able to get some drought relief for our farmers that was very,
very necessary.

We are working hard on our committee to expand markets for
you, I want to point that out. We did file suit in the WTO about
GM products. We are going to continue to make sure that we do
everything we can to tear down artificial trade barriers and tariffs
to our wonderful agricultural products. Livestock is certainly a part
of that. So expanding markets is very important.

Last but not least—you have got a job, we have got a job. Your
job is to talk, our job is to listen. We have got to make sure we
do not finish before you do.

Our first panel today is—going from—Mr. Korley Sears is on—
well, I hate to say somebody is on the left, he is on the right if you
look at it in a certain way. [Laughter.]

Owner and Manager of Ainsworth Feedyard in Ainsworth, Ne-
braska. Next to him, Jeff Rudolph from the HiGain Feedlot on
Cozad, Nebraska; Marcus Harward, a cattle producer from Rich-
field, North Carolina; Dave Hansen, a pork producer from
Hartington, Nebraska; Robert Kornegay—that is the way they say
it in the west and I am going to get him to pronounce it correctly
for you from the east. We appreciate you all being here.

Normally we have an amber light as well, so if you would give
them a two and a one, to give you some idea where you are instead
of just the red. Can you get the green one to come on?

Gentlemen, thank you and you may proceed. If Korley Sears
would go first.

STATEMENT OF KORLEY SEARS, OWNER/MANAGER,
AINSWORTH FEEDYARD, AINSWORTH, NE

Mr. SEARS. Thank you, Chairman Hayes, Representative
Osborne and members of the House Subcommittee on Livestock
and Horticulture. My name is Korley Sears, co-owner of Ainsworth
Feedyards, Ainsworth, Nebraska. Ainsworth Feedyard is a family-
owned custom feedyard selling approximately 60,000 head of cattle
per year for our customers. I am also a member of the Organization
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for Competitive Markets and R-CALF United Stockgrowers of
America. I am here to speak in favor of the prohibition of packer
ownership of livestock as a first step towards addressing the break-
down of agricultural markets in our country.

Nebraska agriculture was built upon open and competitive mar-
kets. Competitive markets require access, transparency, fairness
and competition. Captive supplies are destroying competitive mar-
kets and are destroying our production livestock agriculture in Ne-
braska. Captive supplies of livestock are livestock inventories con-
trolled by the dominant packing companies through contracts or
packer ownership. Eliminating the packer-owned cattle from the
market would be a big step toward restoring competition. We need
to let packers be packers. Producers can grow the livestock just
fine.

My family has been in the feeding business for decades. In fact,
we have been in the cattle industry since the 1880’s in Nebraska.
We have never seen the markets as closed and non-competitive in
the history of our business as they are today. Live cattle prices are
no longer determined according to supply and demand. Rather,
they are increasingly determined by whether packers have large
volumes of cattle owned or under contract that they can schedule
for slaughter if the supply and demand factors are pushing prices
up.

In other words, if cattle prices are going up, packers can strategi-
cally schedule their own cattle, pull out of the market, crash the
price and jump back into the market after they have exerted ‘‘dis-
cipline’’ to us producers. This is market manipulation.

Captive supplies, including packer-owned cattle, are making the
markets thinner and thinner and more subject to manipulation.
Though you in Washington may think that there is a cattle market
every day, the reality is that this is no longer the case. Packers
have a captive inventory every week that they use against us pro-
ducers to say that they do not need our cattle. We have only 15
to 30 minutes each week to sell our cattle. Bids during this time
are offered on a take-it-or-leave-it basis. This facilitates panic sell-
ing and further depresses the cattle prices. This is not a market,
it is a market failure.

I keep hearing that the packers need captive supplies to keep
their plants full. That is not true. Packers kept their plants full in
the many decades prior to the advent of captive supplies. Rather,
packers want to avoid competitive bidding for livestock at all costs.
Captive supplies allow them to do so.

I also hear that packers should have the ability to control quality
so they can respond to consumers. But Nebraska’s independent
feedlots have the highest quality cattle in the country, if not indeed
the world. We buy from the same sources as the packers, we sell
according to quality specifications sent by the packers. There is no
evidence of a quality difference between packer-owned cattle and
those purchased from the open market. It is merely a price manip-
ulation tool. If packers want higher quality, they can pay for it.
That is the American way.

Last, I have heard the argument that it is a violation of packers’
freedom of contract if the government restricts captive supplies.
When ADM fixed the price of lysine and vitamins, that was a con-
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tract with its competitors. It just so happens that price fixing con-
tracts are illegal because they harm the public interest in free mar-
ket competition. Packer-owned livestock should also be unlawful as
a tool that facilitates their ability to restrict free market competi-
tion.

As a feedlot owner, I live and breathe the market each day as
I try to sell my customers’ cattle for the highest possible price. You
can show me any study or report you want to produce, but I do not
need a study to tell me it is raining outside any more than I need
a study to tell me whether the cattle markets are broken due to
captive supplies. Expensive lawyers and economists cannot obscure
the fact that we need competition to return the livestock product
industry to a chance at prosperity.

Please do all you can to reduce or eliminate captive supplies and
packer ownership of livestock. To do otherwise is an economic
death sentence to independent agriculture and rural America.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Sears appears at the conclusion

of the hearing.]
Mr. HAYES. Thank you, Korley. Next, Jeff Rudolph, manager of

the HiGain Feedlot.

STATEMENT OF JEFF RUDOLPH, MANAGER HIGAIN FEEDLOT,
COZAD, NE

Mr. RUDOLPH. Chairman Hayes and members of the committee,
thank you for the opportunity to testify today before the Livestock
Subcommittee of the House Agriculture Committee. My name is
Jeff Rudolph, I am the managing partner for a commercial cattle
feeding operation in Cozad, Nebraska. I am responsible for market-
ing over 50,000 head of fed cattle annually and I have been an ac-
tive participant in the beef industry for 18 years. I have been in-
volved in the marketing of fed cattle for the last 12 years.

Further, I am a producer member of the Nebraska Cattlemen,
Inc. My testimony today represents the policies of the association.

Direct packer ownership of livestock has been a divisive issue
facing the U.S. livestock industry for years. Direct packer owner-
ship represents one element of the larger focus on captive supplies,
which has received more attention recently by producers and elect-
ed officials. Direct packer ownership represents a small element of
captive supplies in the beef cattle industry, but a significant por-
tion of swine captive supplies.

In the beef cattle industry, packer ownership represents 6 to 8
percent of annual fed cattle sales, while captive supplies are pegged
at 40 to 70 percent of the same figure. While the House Agriculture
Committee’s Subcommittee on Livestock and Horticulture hearing
is to focus on the more narrow issue of packer ownership, Nebraska
Cattlemen’s written testimony will address the larger issue of cap-
tive supply as well.

The relevant policy of the association states that feedlot owner-
ship and feeding of cattle by packers is not desirable. This policy
statement was developed in 1995. It has been renewed, challenged,
amended and returned to its original form over the past several
years. The policy is grounded in the notion that there always forces
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at work in the market that may be either beneficial or detrimental
to the marketplace.

The membership has held the belief that over the long term, in-
ventory controlled by the packing segment is not desirable to the
marketplace. Today, this policy is of little consequence as Nebraska
banned beef packer feeding of livestock and ownership of feedlots.
This bill, L.B. 835, was signed into law in 1999.

In June 2002, the membership directed the association to com-
mission a comprehensive study of segment profitability in the beef
industry and to identify any shifts in historical margins and the
reasons for those shifts. The motivation for this study was largely
a result of extended losses in the feeding segment, poor market ac-
cess due to large supplies, and a growing frustration with all forms
of inventory control and its perceived effect on price and margins.

The association has been unable to secure a suitable firm to con-
duct a credible, unbiased study. The association believes the results
of such a study would lend itself to sound policymaking actions in
the future.

Also prices and margins in the feeding segment have improved
dramatically in the last 6 months, there is still uncertainty about
the functioning of the cash market and the effects of various forms
of inventory control on the market. Shifts in margin and the pro-
ducers’ share of the retail dollar are long-term points of concern.
With this in mind, the Nebraska Cattlemen would ask that GIPSA
conduct a thorough, unbiased review of livestock markets in an ex-
pedited fashion and that Congress suspend any legislative initia-
tives pending the completion of this study.

Thank you for the opportunity to provide the association’s per-
spective on direct packer ownership of cattle as well as our support
for the pending GIPSA study of marketing practices in the live-
stock industry. I would be happy to answer any questions you may
have. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Rudolph appears at the conclu-
sion of the hearing.]

Mr. HAYES. Thank you. Next, Mr. Marcus Harward from Rich-
field, North Carolina.

STATEMENT OF MARCUS HARWARD, CATTLE PRODUCER,
RICHFIELD, NC

Mr. HARWARD. Now I am from the South, so y’all are going to
have to understand my voice will be a little bit different than y’all’s
is.

Chairman Hayes and members of the subcommittee, it is a pleas-
ure and an honor to be here in Grand Island, Nebraska to discuss
with you the issue of packer ownership of livestock and legislation
that would ban this practice.

My name is Marcus Harward, I am from a small town of 500—
it says 5,000, it is 500—people of Richfield, North Carolina, located
in the part of the State called the Southern Piedmont region. Our
main agricultural crops are beef cattle, pork, chicken, turkey, corn,
soybeans, cotton, a few dairy cattle and small grains. All my life,
I have lived on the same farm that my father bought in 1961. We
started out growing beef cows, hogs and small grain. Now we grow
our beef cows, along with some hay. I also own and operate the
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Stanly County Livestock Market, a local sale barn facility that sells
approximately 600 head of cattle per week. I have a customer base
of 1,500 producers and the average customer sells about 45 head
per year with us. We also sell 43 percent of all the State graded
feeder calves marketed in North Carolina through our special sales,
State graded sales.

When I was asked to talk to you today about my thoughts on this
issue of packer ownership of cattle, I tried to look at the whole pic-
ture of our beef industry. I have a perspective on asking our Gov-
ernment for help that I would like to share. My father worked as
a Federal livestock inspector for the USDA for 27 years. During his
time as an inspector, I saw first hand as a boy the paperwork and
red tape involved in his job. I also saw the lack of cooperation and
coordination of the different USDA departments. I saw him per-
form tasks and fill out surveys that did nothing to add value or
help in any way except help the bureaucracy. I respect the work
that Government officials do to help make our country the greatest
Nation on the planet. But I am against the Government controlling
my rights as a livestock owner. I opposed legislation seeking to ban
packer ownership and would like to simply tell you why.

The market I run in North Carolina is not a big market, but it
helps pay our bills. We need the sale barn as well as our beef cattle
operation to get by and keep our family fed. I sell all my cattle
through my market. If we let our Government control who owns or
feed cattle, then where does it stop? Who is to say that one day
some one or some organization would say that by me selling my
personal cattle through my marketplace, I am running the local
farmers’ cattle prices down. I could be accused of flooding my mar-
ket. Who is to say that they will stop there? I know this sounds
like I am out in left field behind the fence, but ranchers have to
face something—do you want Government folks, who have never
been on a ranch or farm dictating how you run your operation? I
do not.

If you ask me what the solution is to the problem, I cannot give
you a complete answer on that. All I can say is what I have seen
in my marketplace. Supply and demand are two words that mean
everything to any business—especially the cattle business. I know
there are many efforts underway to help solve the long-term prob-
lems with producer profitability and identify ways to improve price
discovery, manage risk, and find new ways to add value. I also
know that different parts of the country have different problems.
But I do not want legislation to pass that benefits one class of pro-
ducers or one region of producers and hurts others. I am afraid this
legislation will do that by hurting me and the cattle farmers that
sell cattle through my market.

I know there was a study done on this issue. The results show
that I could lose $44 on each calf that I sell. I do not want this
to happen to my family business or to my customers. Sure, there
are other studies that may say something different and that is the
point. Not only is there no consensus among producers, there is
nothing near consensus among those that do these studies. In-
cluded in my testimony is a document from leading agricultural
economists asking themselves how agriculture economists can do a
better job evaluating these policy issues. Not only do they disagree
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on the results of the study, it has forced them to address even more
fundamental questions about the way they receive and handle
these tough issues.

To do something without solid consensus is an invitation for dis-
aster. To help find some common ground, NCBA requested for Con-
gress to provide money for a broad study on packer ownership, cap-
tive supply issues and the entire meat side of our business. USDA
is in the process of putting this study together using the $4.5 mil-
lion provided by Congress. Included in my testimony is a recent
Federal Register notice asking for comments on areas for further
study and suggestions for those that could do the study. This is the
type of information we need to make the best decisions for our fam-
ilies and our business.

When the Canadian border shut down, we were first concerned,
and then we saw the prices went up, meat started coming to mar-
ket earlier, calf prices went from 85 to 95 cents in just weeks. But
I do not think we need to shut down our borders. We are in a glob-
al market, whether we like it or not.

Mr. HAYES. Got to cut the home boy off, Marcus, the red light
is on.

Mr. HARWARD. All right.
Mr. HAYES. We will come back to you. Sum up in 15 seconds.
Mr. HARWARD. Sum up in 15 seconds—I believe whatever direc-

tion we take, things have a way of working out, but at what cost?
I do not want to run on blind faith and rely on would have, should
have, could have for my livelihood. I do not want to tear my house
down in hope to build back a mansion of pieces.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Harward appears at the conclu-
sion of the hearing.]

Mr. HAYES. Thank you, sir. Dave Hansen from Hartington, a
pork producer.

STATEMENT OF DAVE HANSEN, PORK PRODUCER,
HARTINGTON, NE

Mr. HANSEN. Thank you for the opportunity to visit with you this
morning. My name is Dave Hansen, my family and I own and oper-
ate a family farming operation near Hartington, which includes a
farrow to finish pork production operation. I am currently serving
as the president of the Nebraska Pork Producers Association.

The members of the Nebraska Pork Producers Association have
continuously supported the State’s constitution, which includes the
provision of our Initiative 300. In essence, Nebraskans have been
living a packer ban for the last 20 years.

During my 30 years that I have been involved in my operation,
we have all seen the structure of agriculture change considerably.
The pork industry in Nebraska is no exception. The most obvious
change has been the reduction in numbers of producers as we have
lost nearly 9,000 producers in the last 10 years, with the current
number dipping below 2,900 producers.

USDA Agriculture Statistics also reported our loss in pork pro-
duction, with inventories dropping from 4.6 million to the current
number of 2.9 million. Associated with this loss of producers and
the loss of production, we have also seen a loss of many of the
goods and services needed for our rural communities to survive.
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Nebraska is fortunate to be the home of three major pork proc-
essing facilities and producers have access to several other major
as well as smaller facilities. One of the concerns that we have is
the fact that a major percentage of the hogs processed in our State
are imported from other States, to supply the necessary numbers
to keep the facilities operating. The loss of any one of these facili-
ties would adversely affect the marketing ability of all Nebraska
producers.

We are also concerned about the economic viability within our in-
dustry. This includes the economic future of individual producers
as well as the economic stability of many rural communities across
our State.

Recognizing the needs of our producers and our communities, in
2001, the Nebraska Pork Producers Association carried a resolution
to the National Pork Forum requesting that ‘‘The National Pork
Producers Council ask USDA and/or corresponding agencies outside
NPPC with expertise in the swine industry to conduct an imme-
diate study regarding the direct effects of packer ownership on the
marketplace and independent producers.’’ This resolution was also
passed at the national level.

In requesting this study, we recognized that the issue of packer
ownership of livestock and the implication of what many refer to
as captive supply is an extremely emotional and controversial issue
among livestock producers.

We are pleased to note that the Grain Inspection Packers and
Stockyards Administration will spend $4.5 million of its fiscal year
2003 budget appropriation to conduct a comprehensive study analy-
sis of the livestock and meat marketing industries as mandated by
Congress.

There are two major issues involved in this discussion.
The first issue is the actual ownership of animals by packers.

While packer ownership is prohibited in Nebraska, we recognize
that what happens across the country has a direct impact on our
producers. We have questions regarding these impacts. Are packers
controlling the market through their ownership, and what impact
does that have on the actual supply and demand that is supposed
to direct our prices?

Next, we wonder what the effect will be if a ban on packer own-
ership were to be put in place. Will we lose packers and markets?
With the packing industry we have access to in Nebraska, if we
lose a packer, we are concerned what impact that could have on all
producers and if further producer losses would take place.

Again, we feel we need to understand what the effect will be on
all producers in Nebraska before any legislative actions can be
taken.

The second issue involves the use of advance marketing arrange-
ments.

In a pork industry like we have in Nebraska, most of our inde-
pendent producers work closely with their financial partner. Many
of these banking arrangements are dependent on a producer having
an adequate risk management program in place in order to obtain
a financial commitment. For many of our producers, their risk
management plan involves arrangements made with a packer in
excess of 14 days prior to delivery of the animals.
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As an independent producer, I have found a long-term packer re-
lationship is a vital link in the overall success of my operation. In
visiting with other producers across the State, I have identified
that this is a key factor in the success of many producers of vary-
ing sizes and operating styles.

I also recognize that there are those who have very strong feel-
ings on both sides of this issue. When discussing a situation that
will have a major impact on an entire industry, we need to be sure
the base any decisions on sound facts and not on emotional consid-
erations.

For any enterprise to progress and be as efficient as possible, it
needs to be using the most modern and up to date technology avail-
able. In pork production, as in many agriculture enterprises, main-
taining a modern operation involves the investment of thousands
of dollars.

Mr. HAYES. Wrap up in 15.
Mr. HANSEN. As a trade association for the pork industry in our

State, Nebraska Pork Producers Association has developed a mis-
sion statement to communicate our within the pork industry and
encourage profitability and sustainability for Nebraska’s producers
of pork.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Hansen appears at the conclu-
sion of the hearing.]

Mr. HAYES. Thank you, sir. If you miss something in your open-
ing statement with the red light, when we ask questions, we will
have time to finish up. This happens to us back in Washington all
the time. You all are doing a great job.

Mr. Kornegay.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT KORNEGAY, PORK PRODUCER, MT.
OLIVE, NC

Mr. KORNEGAY. Thank you, Chairman Hayes and members of the
subcommittee for giving me the opportunity to speak here today.

My name is Bob Kornegay and I am a pork producer from Duplin
County, North Carolina. And I am speaking here today on behalf
of thousands of North Carolina farm families and their commu-
nities that would be negatively impacted by the ban on the ability
of packers to own animals and contract and partner with pork pro-
ducers.

Let me start by telling you the importance of contract production
to me and my family. I have been in the pork business since 1987.
Contract pork production has afforded me and my family the oppor-
tunity to earn a reliable income and stable means of providing for
my family and remaining a vital part of the economy of my commu-
nity. Pork production and other farming endeavors have enabled
Duplin County to grow and prosper over the last 10 years. This
would not have occurred without the ability of producers to partner
with packers and integrators to raise animals and remain on the
farm.

The importance of contract production is not limited to my fam-
ily, but is critical to the economic vitality of rural North Carolina.
Individual farm families dominate North Carolina’s pork produc-
tion business with over 80 percent of the approximately 2,400 hog
farms in North Carolina under contract with one of the packers or
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integrators in North Carolina. Proposals that seek to dismantle the
current practice of packer ownership would have enormous and
devastating impact on people and the economy of North Carolina.
Hogs are a leading source of gross farm income and production con-
tributes nearly $8 billion to the North Carolina economy. In addi-
tion, pork producers generate more than $62 million in State and
local income taxes, allowing many rural communities to experience
enormous economic growth and development over the last decade.

Bankers and financial institutions in North Carolina recognize
the inherent risk and losses that occur in the business of farming.
Without a stable income and risk management opportunities pro-
vided by a contract to raise livestock, many farmers would be un-
able to obtain the necessary resources to remain on the farm.

Contract production also helps producers manage the changing
that have occurred in pork production over the last 20 years. From
global competition, increased regulatory oversight, new production
and environmental technologies and specific demands from con-
sumers around the world, producers are facing a constantly chang-
ing business and marketplace. Through the partnership that exists
between packers and pork producers, pork producers are able to
meet the changes in the way hogs are raised and the changes in
demands of the marketplace. Today’s pork producers provide a safe,
healthy and affordable product to consumers around the world.

In closing, North Carolina pork producers support the right of
any size or type of production system the right to market access
and we are opposed to anything that hinders market access. How-
ever, the proposed ban on packer ownership will only serve to en-
sure that I and my family and thousands of North Carolina citizens
would not have the opportunity to continue in the pork business.

Thank you again for the opportunity to be here today.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Kornegay appears at the conclu-

sion of the hearing.]
Mr. HAYES. Thank you. Claire, how much time did he have left?

I am going to give that back to you, Dave. How much time have
you got left? I did not mean to cut two folks off, we do have some
time left. I can tell time better than Claire can. Have you got any-
thing else you want to add, Dave?

Mr. HANSEN. No, I was basically done.
Mr. HAYES. Marcus, you OK? Miss anything?
Mr. HARWARD. The only thing I wanted to say is that we are a

family. I know how much money people have lost out here in the
packers, but we are all family and somehow the family fights dur-
ing the day, but when we get together at night we love each other
and we come together. And somehow we need to do that today, is
come together and form a solution on this to help each other out.

Mr. HAYES. Korley, have you got anything else you want to add?
You won the prize on time.

Mr. SEARS. I really do not have anything to add; no, thank you.
Mr. HAYES. OK, Mr. Rudolph.
Mr. RUDOLPH. No.
Mr. HAYES. Good. All right. First, I am going to have Coach

Osborne get the first round of questions.
Mr. OSBORNE. Thank you. Probably the hardest thing that I have

had to adjust to in Washington is those lights. It is easier to talk
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for an hour than to talk for a minute when you know that light
is about to come on. We appreciate you being here and you all did
a good job today. Obviously there are differing points of view here.

The first question I would like to ask is, we hear the term ‘‘cap-
tive supply’’ all the time or often, and I wondered if you guys could
put it in layman’s terms that Congressmen even could understand,
what captive supply means to you. And then it seems like that
really comprises a whole lot of different contractual arrangements
and if you could identify those arrangements that might be some-
what price distorting, that might lead to disparity in the markets.
I think some contracts are obviously advantageous and maybe nec-
essary, but any thoughts that you guys have as to how you would
define captive supply and then if you see any type of contractual
arrangements that you feel maybe gets in the way of market trans-
parency. I am asking any one of you to respond there.

Mr. SEARS. I will try to respond to that a little bit anyway. I
guess one of the reasons I got involved in this issue—I started back
at the feedyard out of college in 1992 and I can remember growing
up with my grandfather, being around the place there, and with
my dad. And the way things used to work, we had a market every
day of the week, and it would develop and you could essentially get
a bid just about every day and then it seems like it changed in the
last few years and that is when I really got involved in the issue
of knowing that I had to sell the cattle for my customers and if I
went to get a haircut, I might miss it. So that is why I got involved.

As far as the numbers of captive supply cattle that we see, I
guess from my perspective we have some of those same cattle our-
selves, we have some cattle that are sold that way. At different
times of the year, it might be as high—maybe not last year, but
in the past, it might have been as high as 95 percent of the cattle
going out of our feedyard. So I always figure we was kind of a mi-
crocosm of what might actually be going on out there. And then
other times, when we have got cattle that for us generally—there
are a lot of intricacies to it but spring-born calves sold the following
spring are generally the size of the cattle that the packers seem
to—we have no problem buying; however, when we start buying big
yearling cattle in the fall, we have had trouble selling those cattle
with heavier carcasses. So consequently, the bigger cattle will end
up under contract while the other cattle are more merchandisable
and they will not.

So I have seen it go from zero to almost 95 percent and it got
us in a position where it seems like it was awful tough to sell the
cattle—just could not sell the cattle. Not quality issue really, but
just not enough hooks on the chains I guess or something, but just
could not get rid of the cattle. So that is when I felt like I should
get involved just out of principle.

Mr. OSBORNE. Do you include forward contracting in the defini-
tion of captive supply then?

Mr. SEARS. Yes, we have had all sorts of arrangements. We have
had just handshake arrangements, one over the top of the market,
whatever the market is, the top of the market, forward contracts,
everything you can think of. And we know at different times when
the packers aggressively contract cattle, that I am going to get a
little bit nervous about having cattle ready to go in specific months
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just because I know there are quite a few of them type cattle
around. Generally it has been my experience the market goes
lower. Now there are supply and demand factors out there but
seems like we have seen a distortion of that.

Mr. OSBORNE. Anybody else want to take a crack at that as to
how you would define captive supply?

Mr. HANSEN. I have got—in the hog industry, it is a little tough-
er to define captive supply. Currently all my production is con-
tracted to John Morrell in Sioux City, but there is no definite date
on delivery. They know that they are getting my pigs, but they
have no idea what date, what week because our sale dates do
change somewhat. So we have had trouble defining that also. Is
that a captive animal or is it not? And we do not know how to re-
spond to that.

Mr. OSBORNE. I think my time is up. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. HAYES. Next we will go to Steve King from Iowa and then

Bill Janklow, you will be after Steve.
Mr. KING. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to thank the

panelists for your testimony this morning and the information that
you are about to impart in the balance of your time here.

I would direct my first question to Mr. Sears. I would just say,
as you listen to the testimony across this panel—and I happen to
be working to always take a look at all the sides of the issue, but
after you hear this other testimony, particularly the testimony from
North Carolina, which I am assuming you might not have had an
opportunity to hear face-to-face in the past, does that do anything
to change your position on whether we need a study to evaluate the
impact of this across the Nation?

Mr. SEARS. Well, like I stated earlier, we have seen the effects
first hand. I mean, I really truly believe that there is a problem
out there, just from what has happened to us.

Now as far as the pork producer, I would have no idea what goes
on in the pork world really, but I know what happens to us up
there and so that is why I stated that report, I did not think it was
necessary, might even be a waste of money. I am quite certainly
it probably would be a waste of money, as far as that goes.

Mr. KING. With regard from the perspective here in Nebraska,
from your viewpoint, but looking at the Nation on balance—I point
this out because recognizing we have to evaluate how this affects
the whole country, as the chairman pointed out this morning. From
your viewpoint, I can see that; from the rest of these viewpoints,
I do not necessarily agree. Do you hear what they are saying this
morning though?

Mr. SEARS. Yes, I hear what they are saying. However, like I
said, I guess my gut tells me it is not necessary. But I am open,
certainly would stay open to listen and look and learn, but I do not
know—I honestly do not feel that it is probably necessary.

Mr. KING. Then say we move forward with a ban on packer own-
ership—and I know nobody is going to claim this is a solution to
the problem—but what portion of that solution might it be, in your
mind?

Mr. SEARS. Can you restate the question?
Mr. KING. Say we go forward and we are able to implement an

effective ban on packer ownership across this country. What per-
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centage of the solution to the marketing problems that we have
would you think we might be able to solve with a ban on packer
ownership?

Mr. SEARS. Well, it has been suggested, what, 25 percent of the
spot market, those sorts of things. That would be a great start, I
think.

I was looking at some information last night regarding some dif-
ferent studies in the past done by GIPSA and those folks, and re-
search by OCM and R-CALF. And I think if you folks would take
a look at those type of publications, from them fellows, that would
kind of help put this into light. I guess it bring it to light for me
anyway.

Mr. KING. Thank you, Mr. Sears.
I would go to Mr. Hansen. This was new information to me and

I think if I heard correctly, that over that period of time you testi-
fied that the hog numbers in Nebraska have dropped about half,
approximately? And those numbers, I would hate to think went
down because you do not have the grain to feed them.

So how much has this ban on packer ownership here in Ne-
braska affected the reduction in your production across the State
in pork production?

Mr. HANSEN. I think the hog inventory has dropped dramatically
because of our ban on packer ownership. I think States like North
Carolina, Oklahoma have had a large increase in pork production
because of allowing corporate hogs to come into their State. Yes, I
think that is the major part of it in the State of Nebraska.

Mr. KING. Thank you, I appreciate that. I know the time is mov-
ing along, but I would go to Mr. Kornegay and ask you the question
about, you see this from the perspective of vertical integration is
something you are compatible with and you can compete in that
market. What level of vertical integration would be too much? I
mean we are not talking about poultry here today because it is
completely vertically integrated and there are not a lot of folks in-
volved in that that are not working by the hour or else at the top
of the chain. So what would be too much in your industry?

Mr. KORNEGAY. Well, the way we are set up in North Carolina,
on our farm, we are under a contract where I like to refer to it
more as a partnership with Murphy Brown, originally Murphy
Family Farms. They did not come out on our farm and hold a gun
to me and say contract with us. It is a partnership that we work
together on to raise livestock.

There is some opportunity out there to go to—if I was not happy
with Murphy Brown, I could go to another integrator or contractor
in the area and go into contract, because I am providing a facility
and management of the animals. They own the animals but I pro-
vide the management and facilities and grow the hogs out.

Mr. KING. I see the light turned red and I would just say that
vertical integration is OK as long as you have access to markets.

Mr. KORNEGAY. Right.
Mr. KING. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. HAYES. Thank you. Bill.
Mr. JANKLOW. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
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Mr. Rudolph, if I could—excuse me, Mr. Harward, if I could ask
you, sir. Sir, you run an auction I believe I read in your testimony
or you said orally, is that correct?

Mr. HARWARD. Yes, sir.
Mr. JANKLOW. And your auction price is set by the highest bidder

gets the livestock, is that not correct?
Mr. HARWARD. Yes, sir.
Mr. JANKLOW. And so if you have competitors that are there bid-

ding on every critter that comes through, the price for the market-
place is set for that livestock by what the top bidder is willing to
pay.

Mr. HARWARD. Yes, sir.
Mr. JANKLOW. Is that correct?
Mr. HARWARD. Yes, sir.
Mr. JANKLOW. And I think we are dealing philosophically here

because as I read your testimony, sir, I believe you indicated that
your major contention is you just do not want the Government in
any of this business. Did I say that right?

Mr. HARWARD. I think the Government has done a lot of good
things for us, I am not against the Government. I do not want the
Government telling me when I can sell or own my cattle. I mean
that is——

Mr. JANKLOW. But if I am a packer operating in your area and
I control—let us just say, I am going to make up a number, 15 per-
cent of the livestock so they do not go through your sale barn, I
control them. Does that affect your price, sir, on what people are
willing to bid in your auction market?

Mr. HARWARD. Well, if you were in my area and you took 15 per-
cent of the cattle out, the other 85 percent, there might be a little
more bidding on them because we are a calf market, we have no
fat cattle in our area, we are mainly calves.

Mr. JANKLOW. Let us say you had fat cattle, sir, that would make
a difference, sir, would it not?

Mr. HARWARD. I am not in the fat market, so I am looking at the
perspective from my side of the fence or whatever you want to say.
I am not in the fat fed cattle market. You would like to have every-
body available as you can to bid on your cattle that can pay for
them. That is the main thing I heard when I bought the barn was
you can sell the high, but make sure you sell them to people that
can pay for them.

Mr. JANKLOW. Mr. Hansen, you are contracted to Morrell. How
is your price set, what is the price you get, how was it determined?
Was it determined some basis spinning off the market?

Mr. HANSEN. Yes, it is based off the Iowa/southern Minnesota
weighted average.

Mr. JANKLOW. And to the extent there are not people out there
bidding, that affects that weighted average, does it not?

Mr. HANSEN. Yes.
Mr. JANKLOW. And so am I correct that if you sell to Morrell, but

Morrell is owned by Smithfield.
Mr. HANSEN. Yes.
Mr. JANKLOW. Which, by the way, also owns Murphy Farms, do

they not, since Murphy went broke back when the prices were real-
ly low. To the extent Morrell supplies its own cattle—excuse me,
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its own pigs to the packing plant at Sioux City or Sioux Falls, to
the extent they supply their own pigs, they do not have to buy
them in the competitive market in those three States, do they?

Mr. HANSEN. No, that is right.
Mr. JANKLOW. And to the extent they do not bid for those in the

three States, it may or may not affect price, depending on what the
demand is in the free enterprise system. Am I saying that right?

Mr. HANSEN. Yes, that is right. Except that the Iowa/southern
Minnesota weighted average is based off all packers’ price procure-
ment.

Mr. JANKLOW. Any of you have any idea what percent of the hogs
in this country are captive? Not packer owned but either owned or
controlled by contracts, I will call them captive, the definition of
captive.

Mr. HANSEN. I think Glen Grimes reported that about I think 17
percent of the hogs are purchased on the open market.

Mr. JANKLOW. About 17 percent?
Mr. HANSEN. Yes. And the rest are under some sort of purchase

arrangement.
Mr. JANKLOW. Mr. Kornegay, if I can ask you, sir, how was your

market set with your sales?
Mr. KORNEGAY. We have a contract with Murphy Brown and we

get—we have two types of operations, we have finishing houses and
we have nurseries. It is an amount per animal and with the finish-
ing operation, it is a price per animal plus feed conversion.

Mr. JANKLOW. And are you guaranteed that, sir, no matter what
the auction market is?

Mr. KORNEGAY. Yes. When hog prices were nine cent a pound, we
got what our contract was; yet on the other hand, when the hog
price is real high, we do not enjoy the real high side, but we have
the level and the——

Mr. JANKLOW. So you do not sell out in the competitive market
at all, do you?

Mr. KORNEGAY. No, sir.
Mr. JANKLOW. Nobody bids for your cattle ever. They are set

going in.
Mr. KORNEGAY. Right.
Mr. JANKLOW. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. HAYES. Mr. Neugebauer.
Mr. NEUGEBAUER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Sears, do you feed cattle on your own too or for customers

only?
Mr. SEARS. Approximately 80 percent of our cattle are customer

cattle, we feel cattle, company-owned cattle and the feedyard’s cat-
tle. I feed cattle, my own personal cattle as well.

Mr. NEUGEBAUER. Do you forward contract any cattle on your
own account or for any of your customers?

Mr. SEARS. Yes, we do.
Mr. NEUGEBAUER. About what percent of your business would be

forward contracting?
Mr. SEARS. Well, like I stated earlier, it varies depending on the

time of the year. One thing I have noticed with that, I have some
good friends in the packing industry, in the packing business in
Omaha, and we had—we feel a high quality of animal at our place
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and just the kind they like. One thing we have noticed however
with doing this, and this is why we are doing probably less of it
than ever before or since then, is we have noticed for the really
high quality cattle, before they were really coming out there and
really trying to buy the cattle. They would pay up to get the cattle,
set the market. We actually had a region in Omaha setting the
market and then some of the other fellows following behind, which
to me is competition and I truly believe in competition.

Since then, I know they have had a lot of these deals come into
effect, a lot of these contracts and these sorts of arrangements, and
to be quite honest, we do not see that level of competition there any
more, they are not a market leader. Generally they are par with
the market if not behind. And so I guess that is why I have stated,
I have actually seen this first hand and felt it, at least at our
feedyard anyway.

Mr. NEUGEBAUER. Mr. Rudolph, do you go out and contract for
feeders to come into your lot, in other words, to work on your sup-
ply, the supply side of cattle coming in to your feedlot?

Mr. RUDOLPH. Yes, at times, we do have forward contracted feed-
er cattle.

Mr. NEUGEBAUER. Because you need a supply of cattle coming
into your lot, is that correct?

Mr. RUDOLPH. Yes.
Mr. NEUGEBAUER. There has been a lot of discussion about trans-

parency of the market and it is a really good word. I think what
I would like to hear maybe from Mr. Rudolph, is where do you
think that there is not transparency in the market?

Mr. RUDOLPH. Well, I know the State association’s motivation to
support mandatory price reporting had to do with transparency of
markets and the legislation and the initiation of it, has really been
criticized as a failure, and initially there were some problems. But
if you look at the numbers that are created today, I think that that
required price reporting is providing information that we can look
at long term and use as a basis for what is going on in the market-
place.

We still have issues with how some of the numbers are generated
and when they are supplied to the marketplace, but by and large,
it has created a number that a lot of people would think is more
descriptive of what is happening in the weekly marketplace. So I
think that was something that did aid in transparency of market.

If the market is not transparent today, it has more to do with
the timing of when that information is released by USDA than any-
thing else, in my opinion.

Mr. NEUGEBAUER. So what you are saying is that is a good thing
to—the Act was a positive thing but that the information is not
timely and so if we looked at a delivery system of that information
that was more real time, that that would enhance the transparency
in the marketplace?

Mr. RUDOLPH. I think it has the ability to. Probably the easiest
way to describe it is the cash sales, negotiated cash sales, are re-
ported daily to USDA and released immediately. The captive inven-
tory is always looking a week behind. So we know what is going
on today in the cash market and we know what happened last
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week in the captive market. So I think that describes the lag time
in the information.

Mr. NEUGEBAUER. Thank you very much, sir.
Mr. HAYES. Mr. Harward, I believe in your testimony, you made

a statement that I really liked, it was that if we got people in
America to consume 10 more pounds of beef every year, that would
dramatically affect everybody’s situation here today in a positive
way.

Do the packers as marketing people help to increase the con-
sumption by the money they spend on marketing? And I would like
anybody else to take a crack at that as well.

Mr. HARWARD. I would say definitely yes. I was on a tour 2 or
3 weeks ago and went around to the packing—the killing plants
and packing houses and they are spending an awful lot of money
on safety issues, trying to make the produce safe to provide the
consumer, the American housewife to feel like she has a safe prod-
uct there to give to her children. I know they are spending a lot
of money, in that area promoting the beef product. In other areas
too, but that is just one area.

Mr. HAYES. Anybody else want to comment on marketing that
packers provide? Mr. Hansen.

Mr. HANSEN. I know that there has been a joint venture between
retailers, packers and checkoff dollars used to promote consump-
tion of pork throughout the United States in the last years and it
has all been a joint venture working in cooperation.

Mr. HAYES. Mr. Sears, you talked about the markets go up and
down, but as long as the markets are going up and down, it is a
little bit harder to—how do you reconcile that the packers are ma-
nipulating the market, as long as the prices are going up and
down?

Mr. SEARS. Well, certainly markets are going to go up and down,
based on supply and demand. However, like I say, we have seen
what I would describe as a distortion. One of the things we look
at a lot—and there I go back to my dad again—he tells me and I
remember, we used to sell based on the USDA box cut out values,
at par with those values. Not any more and the packers were mak-
ing the money on the drop credit, in other words, the hides and
offal and such. And now, if you look in the last few weeks, we had
choice cut out beef up to $1.50, we were being bid $1.30, so we are
way off of what they are selling to boxes for, what we receive in
the feedyard. We have seen that middle cut there or that slice of
the pie get bigger for them and smaller for us.

What concerns me as much for my financial security, but not
only for the consumer, we are still seeing high retail prices of beef
but we are seeing lower prices, lower live cattle prices, higher retail
prices. And to me, the consumer is probably the biggest loser. We
are almost in a way, to me, denying access to some of those lower
income families that if this thing was split up a little more equally,
they would probably have more access to those types of foods.

Mr. HAYES. Now what creates the very narrow 30-minute win-
dow in which you can make a sale? I read your testimony but I was
not sure what happens in the marketplace that causes that period
of time to be so short?
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Mr. SEARS. Well, I guess what I see from our standpoint is pretty
much everybody knows what everybody else is doing. And whether
it is Wednesday or Thursday or Friday, whenever it is, a lot of
times the futures market in Chicago dictates what happens. So if
you are going along Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday, nothing hap-
pens, and all of a sudden it is Thursday and the futures open
lower, which it seems like it happens all the time, but the futures
drop pretty good, then producers go, uh-oh, I had better sell my
cattle. And so that sort of thing, when the cattle get to rolling,
there is only so much shackle space and that facilitates that panic
selling I described. So producers really feel a total lack of leverage,
total lack of leverage. I mean almost panic selling would be—to the
guys I talk to, they are so darned nervous and so scared, if they
get anything close to what they want, they sell the cattle.

So if we are sitting there trying to negotiate, I want this and you
are offering that—that really does not exist any more, it is more
of a deal where—most of time as a matter of fact, they come in and
say hey, let me give you a little advice, you had better sell your
cattle, it is not going to get any better. As a matter of fact, 15 min-
utes later, a call comes in, I am shut off. Then you cannot get a
bid then.

Mr. HAYES. So obviously we have got folks from the packers lis-
tening as well. What suggestion would you have to help solve that
problem?

Mr. SEARS. Well, I thought about that on the way down here too.
Mr. HAYES. We are out of time I know, but——
Mr. SEARS. I guess I will run a little deal by here, but I was driv-

ing down here and I thought when they first asked me to do this,
I thought I do not know if I want to do that, not because I am a
little nervous about speaking publicly, which I am, by the way, but
more so I was concerned about retaliation actually. And I have
seen this first hand from some of our customers and ourselves
even. So I thought geez, I do not know if I should do that. But my
grandpa and my dad always told me you have got to be honest with
yourself and honest with other people, and so I thought I was obli-
gated to come down here and speak about that.

As far as what these guys do, if I was in their shoes, as a busi-
nessman, I might do the very same thing, as far as that goes. If
I had the hammer, I am probably going to use it. I just wanted to
give you my perspective, what we see happening there.

Mr. HAYES. Thank you. Coach.
Mr. OSBORNE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Just a quick comment. We have seen a lot of diversity of opinion

here on the packer ban. And on the captive supply issue, the rea-
son I asked you early on how you define it, I am not sure I got a
real clear answer because maybe nobody has it, but this is where
things broke down over in the Senate. They could not really define
control or captive supply.

We have heard some discussion of contracting today but it seems
like there are all kinds of contracts. I think Dave mentioned that
his hogs had no delivery date, I sure you have some specifications.
And there are some folks who have a delivery date, probably a
weight, something in the contract that says what they will be fed,
how often they will be fed. And so it kind of got to what Senator
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Grassley referred to as material participation. Where in other
words, the packer was really pretty much dictating everything
about that contract.

So what I am suggesting here is that maybe if there is some reg-
ulation, it may at some point come down to the point of what types
of contracts are acceptable, what types of contracts really distort
the market. And so that is just my comment, it is not a question.

I will ask a couple of questions here. Let me start with Mr. Sears
and maybe Mr. Rudolph. Are you aware of any collusive behavior
on the part of packers? As I travel the third district, people always
take me aside and say I know they are doing it and this happened
and therefore this must have happened. And I say well if you have
any specific evidence, we will carry it forward, but it always breaks
down at the point of any hard evidence.

But what we are asking you is have you seen collusive behavior
or are you simply guessing at it or what are your opinions on this.
Because that is a violation of the Clayton Act and probably Packers
and Stockyards both.

Mr. SEARS. Well, I have never seen two guys sitting there talking
about those sorts of things. But they really do not have to. There
are three of them basically in my area and they know what every-
body else is doing. As a matter of fact, they will ask me. I generally
do not tell them, but they will—it is quite common for them to
say—I will say, for example, I have been bid $1.20 on the cattle—
who was that. Or was it this guy and I generally do not tell them,
but there is only two other people to choose from, so if you are get-
ting a $1.20 bid, it is not too hard to figure out what is going on.
They really do not have to. I do not honestly believe there is collu-
sion, but they do not have to do that, because they know what is
going on, I know what is going on and everybody else knows what
is going on.

Mr. OSBORNE. Do you see a solution to that?
Mr. SEARS. It is funny, people ask me were you against the pack-

ers? I certainly have never been against packers, I have always
been in favor. As a matter of fact, I like the packers so much, I
think we need more packers. And that might be my solution, is to
have more competition. [Applause.]

Mr. RUDOLPH. I do not think I have got a one liner like that.
[Laughter.]

I do not have any first hand knowledge of collusion. Things hap-
pen very rapidly, largely because of technology. Cell phones have
made information—not only do we have access to it, but you can
do something with it on both sides of the coin, and there are times
when the packing industry is a lot better at managing that tech-
nology than we are. They get organized and they are in and out
in a hurry. So I think it is a little bit a function of technology.

I do want to throw in just one piece on captive supply. You asked
for a definition, we have got the rectify between GIPSA and the in-
dustry. We say it is 7 days, they say it is 14 days. So we have got
to move—the industry would favor moving to a 7-day definition of
captive supply.

Mr. OSBORNE. I have one last question, and this may pertain
more to the people from this part of the country. I believe there
was a four-State group that advocated some type of a group mar-
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keting endeavor where a large number of cattle would be pooled
and maybe give more market clout. Any thoughts you have on that
very quickly?

Mr. RUDOLPH. I was a member of that four-State working group
and it was easy to meet when the market was really bad and there
was less interest when the market got better. So people managing
their businesses to their advantage, to do a better job of marketing,
whether it is collectively or individually, I think that is just good
business.

Mr. OSBORNE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. HAYES. Steve.
Mr. KING. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
It is my understanding that we will be killing cattle on about

July 21 in Iowa and that is one more packer, Mr. Sears. So that
should help your morning a little bit.

I appreciate all your testimony. Still back on this issue of what
does this industry look like in the long term. And I think I would
go to Mr. Kornegay again on that, and that is, we know what the
poultry industry looks like and we know where the pork industry
has gone over the last say 10 to 15 years, and we are looking at
the cattle industry coming behind that and that is the undercur-
rent on this discussion on packer ownership. So what does this in-
dustry look like to you 20 years down the road? What kind of
changes do you see taking place if there are not restrictions put in
place to interfere with the continual development of vertical inte-
gration in the meat industry?

Mr. KORNEGAY. I think you are going to see more partnership ar-
rangements in the meat industry because in our area it is working
so well. Referring back to a question earlier, we can negotiate—our
contracts are set, but I have served on an advisory board with Mur-
phy Brown, a nursery advisory board, and in the last year we were
in negotiations under a contract. Yes, they write the contract, we
have to sign it, but there are negotiations that go back and forth
and we have that ability to negotiate. It’s just not like a straight-
forward you take it or leave it. And we got some nice increases in
what we receive for the contracts.

But as far as your question, I think you will see more contract
production.

Mr. KING. One of the distinctions between the poultry industry
and the pork industry that would allow for more family involve-
ment and more contractual involvement as opposed to more cen-
tralized production that is operated from top down management
and hourly employees?

Mr. KORNEGAY. I am a family farm. We are under a contract but
we are a family—there are hundreds of family farms in Duplin
County that are under this arrangement. Personally, I would not
be on the farm today if it was not for the contractual arrangement
that we have with Murphy Farms.

I graduated from N.C. State in 1983. Our farm was on the verge
of going under and we got involved in contracting with Murphy’s
and we dug our way out of that hole. I served as a county Commis-
sioner in Duplin County, I know what—when I was on the board
in the mid–1990’s, we built three new elementary schools in a
county that is very rural, we have 40,000 citizens and it is all agri-
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business. There is no way we could have built three new elemen-
tary schools, expanded the hospital in Duplin County if it was not
for solely livestock production. And there are a lot of farms in my
area that guys like me who wanted to be on the farm and stay on
the farm, that would not be there if it was not—I live half a mile
from where I grew up. I have got three boys that are growing up
there in the community, it is a great place to live and they are
going to one of those new schools.

Mr. KING. And I want to say I do recognize that and I have seen
that happen in my district and some of the regions where we have
worked as well. But in the end, the bottom line is, is it for you the
recognizing that you have to be able to compete and produce that
livestock for a price cheaper than they can raise it by hired employ-
ees, if you are going to stay in the contractual relationship that you
have?

Mr. KORNEGAY. Right. I mean, we have to do a good job because
they can cut the contract off after a period. And we work hard to
do a good job, to raise a good animal for the market out there. And
we live in the community and we do what we can to raise the ani-
mal that they want to produce. We do things as far as the environ-
ment—because we live in the environment, we do everything we
can to do it the right way and follow the regulatory authorities
from the county and State and Federal.

Mr. KING. Thank you, Mr. Kornegay.
Mr. Hansen, how do you see the future of the industry if there

are not any changes made?
Mr. HANSEN. I think we are starting to see some of those

changes already. I agree with Mr. Kornegay, that we are starting
to see more contracts, contract producers, and less direct packer
owned facilities going up, because—if I remember right, I think
earlier, Smithfield released a statement that they had lost close to
$17 per head produced last year on the production side. And I
know that myself and other producers in my area did not lose close
to that much. In fact, some individual producers made some money
last year.

I think the private producer is much more efficient than the cor-
porate style of production. So I think the trend is going to be more
to contracting with individual producers for production by packers.

Mr. KING. Thank you, Mr. Hansen. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. HAYES. Bill.
Mr. JANKLOW. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
As I listen to you gentlemen, I can see a lot better the nexus of

the problem. Mr. Sears, you are a custom feeder, feeding other peo-
ple’s livestock and you basically sell everything out of an auction
market, a bid market. Mr. Rudolph, you are representing really a
group of people, the cattlemen of your State, the various organiza-
tions. Mr. Harward, you farm but you also run an auction market,
you have about 1,500 producers that do business with you in a year
in your area, but they sell about 45 head of livestock a year, the
average producer. So really, they are small family farmers. Mr.
Hansen, you grow hogs and you basically sell them to one company
on a price that is fixed by the marketplace. And you, Mr. Kornegay,
you grow hogs basically and you really are a partner, a real part-
ner, with Murphy Smithfield and your price is set going in.
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My only concern is the price paid to the producer, the independ-
ent producer. So Mr. Kornegay, I understand your situation com-
pletely, you are in a partnership. But Mr. Hansen, to the extent
somebody does not have to bid on the marketplace for livestock in
a rising market, it affects your price, it affects your price. And I
realize you may have a limited downside and a limited upside, but
you are not subjected to—you do not get the big benefit when the
big swings goes up and you do not get the big loss when it goes
down, because you are blending all the time.

But when USDA says, when they define the word captive, they
say in the fed cattle industry, the term captive supply generally re-
fers to cattle that have been committed to or owned by a packer
before they are ready for slaughter. GIPSA defines captive supply
as livestock that is owned or fed by a packer more than 14 days
prior to slaughter, a lot of it is procured by a packer through a con-
tract or marketing arrangement that has been in place for more
than 14 days or livestock that is otherwise committed by a packer
more than 14 days prior to slaughter.

So Mr. Hansen, Mr. Kornegay, you folks have captive stuff. The
law does not prohibit Smithfield from selling cattle to IBP. As a
matter of fact—excuse me, pigs. As a matter of fact, they do—they
do. Well, if you have got two packers out there that control live-
stock, selling to each other, that is a way to communicate price
without sitting down in a room and deciding how they are going
to rig a price. And I am not saying anybody is doing anything
crooked, everything that is being done is legal. But the system al-
lows packers to deal with each other, selling livestock to each
other, at the same time they are out there bidding in the market-
place. That affects your price, Mr. Hansen, in a very material way,
and anybody in your type of arrangement.

And you, Mr. Sears, it is the only way—that is an incredible way
that it affects the price that your people pay.

So I guess my question is—I have made some comments, draw-
ing conclusions here, but I guess my question is—and it is simple—
if I am a packer and I have captive livestock, either because I own
them or I control them, when the price is going up, am I going to
buy Mr. Sears’ livestock first or use mine, assuming they are both
ready for market. When the price is going down, am I going to use
mine first or am I going to use Mr. Sears’ first.

Let me ask you, do you understand what I am getting at, Mr.
Kornegay?

Mr. KORNEGAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. JANKLOW. Do you disagree with my analysis of this?
Mr. KORNEGAY. I understand what you are saying. I mean there

are probably going to have to be some things—make some correc-
tions there, but the ban of packer ownership I do not think is that
answer.

Mr. JANKLOW. What about you, Mr. Harward, do you agree with
my analysis?

Mr. HARWARD. All I know is in my market, there is only three
or four big time buyers that buy most of our cattle. We have a lot
of other small buyers, but the five way heifers this week were 80
cent and all four buyers had the same money at 80 cents, and they
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brought 79, 81 cents. But yes, I do understand what you are say-
ing.

Mr. JANKLOW. My time is up, but thank you, sir. Do any of the
other three of you disagree with the conclusion that I drew?

[No response.]
Mr. JANKLOW. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. HAYES. Mr. Neugebauer.
Mr. NEUGEBAUER. I think one of you made a point that we had

lost approximately 9,000 producers and we have lost a propor-
tionate amount of packers also. I think about the business 20 years
ago or 25 years ago when I was in the banking business, the num-
ber of packers out there. So there has been a consolidation
throughout agriculture, not just in the livestock area, but in farm-
ing and the livestock business. And I think part of that is the mar-
ket seeking what is an efficiency, because when markets are effi-
cient, that is when people can hopefully start making money.

So the key in agriculture has been and it continues to be today,
is productivity, of getting the maximum amount of output for the
capital invested. The producers are generally the group that are
under-capitalized and make it more difficult for them to be in the
game. What it looks like to me has been developed through this
contracting, both down and up, both the feedlot guys were using,
is the ability to loan credit. And obviously the large packing compa-
nies today have the stronger financial statements and are able to
loan then that financial statement to the producers in a way by the
contracting.

I think one of the things that begins to concern me when we talk
about this, if we talk about any changes, is messing with that par-
ticular aspect of the marketplace today, because I would tell you—
and I thought I heard these two gentlemen on the end saying that
they would not be at this table today if there was not a vehicle to
provide that for them.

So I think the question I have is that is the lack of—the fact that
you only have three or four bids today, I do not think that is the
packers’ fault, I think that is just the nature of the industry. Do
you—I guess, Mr. Harward, would you agree that that is—that
there has been consolidation throughout the business and that is
just the nature of the beast today?

Mr. HARWARD. Yes. I mean on the east coast, we have three or
four buyers that buy 80 percent of our calves to ship out here to
you boys. I mean there are only three or four of them, they have
got it big enough where they buy, but them three or four are very
competitive in bidding on our cattle. We are blessed to have them
three or four really, to tell you the truth.

Mr. NEUGEBAUER. In reference to risk management, just kind of
across the table there, how many of you are using futures for risk
management? Mr. Sears, do you use futures for risk management?

Mr. SEARS. Well, we have in the past, have not ever been that
successful with it. But yes, we have off and on at different times.

Mr. NEUGEBAUER. Have you found that contracting is a more ef-
fective risk management tool for you than futures were?

Mr. SEARS. I certainly think it probably would be in our particu-
lar situation. However, we do not do very much of even that any
more. I would rather have the exposure in the open market.
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Mr. NEUGEBAUER. But now I thought you said you did forward
contracting for a number of your customers.

Mr. SEARS. We have done some in the past, yes. And tried that,
I think we are probably the last larger feedlot in the State to be
approached to do that and we tried it. We are still doing some, I
am not going to say that we are not doing any, but we have not
been as satisfied that way as we have just staying in the open mar-
ket, the live market.

Mr. NEUGEBAUER. Has there been a consolidation also in the
number of feedlots in the region or is the number of feedlots about
the same?

Mr. SEARS. Well, yes, I certainly think not just Nebraska, but na-
tionwide, I mean that is the way of capitalism, the big fish eat the
smaller fish. As far as three big packers, that is probably enough.

But I guess what I have really been getting at and trying to
drive my point home here is just open market competition, as far
as—if they have their cattle—and lie was stated earlier here by
Mr. Janklow, they are probably going to use their cattle first and
that is what concerns me. At times when I just frankly cannot get
a bid, cattle are a perishable product. They are not like a car that
can sit there for a month or two. When they are ready, they are
ready and if they have to wait a week or 2 weeks too long, then
you get in a situation where your cattle are actually over fat and
then you start talking about discounts and selling them them sorts
of ways. So that is what really concerns me, is just being able to
get the cattle on the hook.

Mr. NEUGEBAUER. Mr. Chairman, just one follow up question if
I might.

Mr. HAYES. Sure.
Mr. NEUGEBAUER. I think one of the things I also wanted to

point out was that probably the cow/calf guys are thinking the
same thing today because there has been a massive consolidation
of feedlots. So they would tell you today probably that they got
fewer number of people to go get bids for their feeders because
there are just fewer bids in the market from the feedlots. So I
think that process is all throughout the system.

Mr. SEARS. Yes, I would certainly agree with that. I think that
is true.

Mr. HAYES. I want to ask a question and I want each one of you
to answer it and I do not want the ones down the line to change
your answer because of something somebody in front of you said.

Is it in the best interest of the packer to have more producers
or less producers? I want you to give me either more or less. Mr.
Sears.

Mr. SEARS. I guess if I was those fellows, I would just as soon
have a few to deal with, if it was me.

Mr. HAYES. Is it better for the packers to have more producers
or less producers?

Mr. SEARS. I would say less producers.
Mr. HAYES. Mr. Rudolph.
Mr. RUDOLPH. I would say less.
Mr. HAYES. Mr. Harward.
Mr. HARWARD. You want the packers to have more producers or

less producers producing——
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Mr. HAYES. Is it in the best interest of packers to have more pro-
ducers or less producers?

Mr. HARWARD. Producing fat cattle, is that what you are saying?
Mr. HAYES. Fat cattle, skinny cattle——
Mr. HARWARD. I come from the cow/calf side, I think it would be

less.
Mr. HAYES. Dave.
Mr. HANSEN. Well, I am going to say more because I think with

more producers, we have more production and they can buy their
inputs which we are inputs to them, cheaper.

Mr. KORNEGAY. I would say more producers because a smaller
farm can do a better job in managing the facility, so I believe more
producers.

Mr. HAYES. Well the more supply, potentially the lower the price,
is what I am getting at. So it is in the best interest, it seems to
me, of the packers to have more producers. You have got more pro-
ducers, and you are a producer, you get to a certain point, more
means less price to you because more supply competing for less de-
mand, so I think the packers have realized or will realize that
there has to be some safety in the market. We have got to keep
producers, there is no reason for a packer—they cannot do it on
their own. Yes, sir?

Mr. KORNEGAY. Do you mean more production or more produc-
ers?

Mr. HAYES. Well, I am assuming if you have got more producers,
there will be more production.

Mr. KORNEGAY. Not necessarily I do not think.
Mr. HAYES. Not necessarily, but tying the two together.
All you in the audience hearing this, if you have not signed up

for 3 minutes to speak, this may prompt you to want to get on the
list.

It is in the best interest of the producers to have more packers
or less packers? Mr. Kornegay?

Mr. KORNEGAY. I would say more packers.
Mr. HAYES. Mr. Hansen.
Mr. HANSEN. Yes, I agree, more packers.
Mr. HAYES. M. Harward.
Mr. HARWARD. More.
Mr. RUDOLPH. More.
Mr. SEARS. More.
Mr. HAYES. If you do not see it again today, you have just seen

consensus. [Laughter.]
If it is sauce for the goose, it is sauce for the gander.
I do not have any more questions right now, do any of our mem-

bers—would you like to take my time to ask another question?
Mr. JANKLOW. I just have one.
Mr. HAYES. Can you do it in 30 seconds? This will be a record.
Mr. JANKLOW. When you answered the question about more or

less producers, it obviously makes a difference whether or not they
are producing—one producer selling 10,000 head is no different
than 100 of them selling 10 head. So the number of producers is
not relevant unless we know how many they are each producing.
Same way with packers.

Mr. HAYES. There is one lawyer in every crowd.
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Anybody else got a question while my green light is on.
Mr. OSBORNE. One quick question. Mr. Hansen, I think you took

a shot at it maybe earlier, but one of my main concerns, one of the
main reasons we are here today is Nebraska has lost roughly 40
percent of their hog production in the last 10 years, yet the cattle
inventory has stayed fairly constant. And I wondered if you had
any thoughts as to what has caused this, why the disparity, why
have hogs gone down where cattle have stayed about the same and
maybe Mr. Rudolph or Mr. Sears could give just a short answer.

Mr. HANSEN. I think part of it is the hog industry has lot—is not
as glamorous as the cattle industry and the investments needed to
get into pork production have become huge. And I think that it is
hard to get bankers to go along with borrowing money to producers
to get involved in the industry because of some of the issues out
there—the legislative issues and those type of things, and I just
want to say as far as risk—my contract, I would rather not be on
a contract with the packers, but when I was 30 years old and I
wanted to spend a million dollars on facilities, my bankers forced
me to get into a venture with a packer before they would borrow
me the money.

Mr. HAYES. Gentlemen, you did a great job, thank you and I
want to make sure everybody understands that I want more mar-
kets, I want more demand for your products and I also want more
of you producing. I do not want to get my lawyer to tangle me up
on that question there. The point is more markets, more producers
because one of the greatest strengths of America is that family
farm and the network that comes from keeping that not only going,
but keeping it growing.

So thank you all very much. We are going to have a 10-minute
break here for whatever purposes you need and then we will get
our second panel seated.

[Recess.]
Mr. HAYES. Thank you all for a great first panel and we are look-

ing forward to a great second panel. Even sold a few more slots on
the open mic.

Our second panel will be first Mr. Ken Bull, vice president for
cattle procurement for Excel Corporation in Wichita; Mr. Timothy
Seely, president and chief operating officer for Smithfield Packing
Company and Gwaltney, Smithfield, Virginia; Mr. Tim
Schiefelbein, director of live beef procurement for Swift in Greeley,
Colorado; and then Mr. Gary Machan, vice president of hog pro-
curement for Tyson Foods in Dakota Dunes, South Dakota.

Mr. Bull, when you are ready, sir.

STATEMENT OF KEN BULL, VICE PRESIDENT, CATTLE
PROCUREMENT, EXCEL CORPORATION, WICHITA, KS

Mr. BULL. Thank you very much. Mr. Chairman and committee
members, thank you for the opportunity to speak before you today.
My name is Ken Bull and I am Vice President for Cattle Procure-
ment for Excel. I come from central Texas where my family has
ranched for over 100 years.

I appreciate the leadership of this committee in holdings hear-
ings on this divisive issue. This is the kind of thoughtful discussion
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that could have prevented the disastrous implications embodied in
the country of origin labeling law.

It is important to put the packer ban into appropriate perspec-
tive. Consider the following:

Of the five largest beef packers, only directly own any feedyards
and these feedlots were purchased prior to their purchase of a
packing house;

None of the major beef packers own cows or produce calves, all
of our cattle are purchased from producers;

Direct packer ownership, as reported by GIPSA and AMS,
amounts to 5 to 7 percent of the beef packers’ cattle needs. The cat-
tle produced by my company are focused directly toward supplying
our proprietary branded beef programs with retailers. We cannot
enter into these retail arrangements without assurance we have a
committed supply. Our company has increased our direct market-
ing expenditures from $500,000 10 years ago to $20 million a year
today. Our retail partners are also making significant investments.

Legislating out of existence these three cattle companies will
take out of the market bidders and buyers of cattle. Put simply,
ranchers need to decide if they would be better off eliminating po-
tential buyers of their livestock. Finally and most importantly, the
answer to market prices can be found in economic studies of supply
and demand. For example, look at September 2002. The industry
was producing 550 million pounds of beef per week and the market
price was $64 a hundredweight. By January 2003, the supply had
dropped to 480 million pounds per week and the market had
climbed to $81 a hundredweight. A drop in production of 13 percent
caused a price increase of 27 percent to the producer—all on steady
to higher captive supplies. This is exactly what we would expect in
a competitive market.

One cannot logically consider the notion of banning ownership or
control without first understanding why these arrangements have
become popular and are necessary to the industry.

The advent of branded beef has required unprecedented packer/
producer collaboration and coordination to ensure the retailer has
the consistent, high quality supply a brand requires. These brands
are now being embraced by retailers and are critical to our sur-
vival.

Special production protocols are being required by retailers to
meet specific brand requirements and producers must have the
ability to ensure a home for these cattle before they invest these
additional dollars needed.

Formula pricing structures enable producers to differentiate their
animals, creating important tools for producers to increase their in-
come and for processors to find a niche in the competitive market-
place.

Formula and grid pricing structures allow the producer to better
respond in a more timely fashion to the desires of the consumer.

And finally, direct ownership of a relatively small number of cat-
tle is critical as an insurance policy to keep our plants running at
full speed and efficiency.

Supporters of these type of restrictions lose sight of an important
point. We would not have the vast majority of captive supply ar-
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rangements if producers did not want them. And producers would
not want them if they did not benefit from them.

It is important to understand that if a packer ban is passed,
there will be a forced divestiture by three cattle feeding entities.
The capital needed to replace this divestiture would be around
$600 million. Currently attracting capital to agribusiness is dif-
ficult at best, and so the result could very well be the loss of these
feeding enterprises from the marketplace. This would severely im-
pact cow/calf operators who depend on these feedlots as their mar-
ketplace.

Legislation would also harm cattle feeders in regions served by
fewer packers. According to the Purdue study, ‘‘in fringe areas
where livestock production is limited, packers may need to own a
portion of their livestock to maintain an economically feasible
throughput in their plants. By eliminating ownership, these plants
may have no alternative but to shut down or be sold at a loss.’’

Another important point to consider is that if a partial ban is im-
plemented, then some producers will be forced out of these arrange-
ments. Who will make the decision on which producers get elimi-
nated? Will that be the packers or GIPSA?

Some important questions this committee will want to ask before
embracing this type of legislation:

1. Should people support a packer ban, knowing without a doubt
that it places readily identifiable packing plants at risk, which
would in turn harm the producers?

2. Should we embrace policies that take some of the most com-
petitive bidders of feeder cattle out of the market?

Is this worth eliminating some of the most innovative marketing
programs in the industry?

Will this harm programs that reward producers for creating
value?

Will we create new laws that make agribusiness a less attractive
place?

Thank you for the opportunity to speak today.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Bull appears at the conclusion of

the hearing.]
Mr. HAYES. Thank you, sir. Mr. Seely.

STATEMENT OF TIMOTHY A. SEELY, PRESIDENT AND CHIEF
OPERATING OFFICER, SMITHFIELD PACKING COMPANY AND
GWALTNEY OF SMITHFIELD, LTD, SMITHFIELD, VA

Mr. SEELY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, committee members, for
allowing me to be here today.

I have presented to each of you gentlemen a copy of the Sparks
Report that was produced in March 2002 I would like to enter into
the record. It was alluded to during your opening comments, for
the record.

Very briefly if I can—5 minutes go by very quickly—but I am
currently serving as president and chief operating Officer of Smith-
field Packing Company and Gwaltney, both are part of the Smith-
field Foods organization. Been in the industry, the pork industry,
from the growing and processing side for over 35 years.

Smithfield is part of a great agricultural tradition of producing
the highest quality food in abundance to feed the country and the
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world. And I will come back to this—the world. This is what is
driving so much of what we do. So many of us at Smithfield actu-
ally come from deep-rooted farm backgrounds throughout the Mid-
west, as well as the rest of the country. We attempt to work with
this industry.

I think the term that you will hear most often, and we have
today so far, is supply and demand, Economics 101, as well as
change in the industry. The hearing and much recent debate is
about vertical integration and how much vertical integration
should be permitted. Since the days of Teddy Roosevelt, there has
been consensus in our country that vertical integration should be
permitted until it goes too far. When it goes too far, we have in
place nearly a century’s worth of laws that provide the means of
our Government to rein it in. Our company and our industry are
already subject to restrictions on anti-competitive practices con-
tained in the Sherman Act, the Clayton Act, the Robinson-Patman
and key provisions of the Uniform Commercial Code. We are happy
to live by those rules, as others do, and even to comply with an-
other law that applies only to us, the Packers and Stockyards Act,
as an industry. That law is designed to prohibit meat packers from
engaging in business practices that are unfair to their livestock
suppliers. We believe this is regulation enough and that there is
ample capacity for enforcement of those laws and that there is no
reason to place even more restrictions on the industry that are not
applied to others who are now competing in the global economy.

Our business practices are driven by the demands of the increas-
ingly world marketplace and the demands of our customers. Our
customers want consistent meat quality, ready and predictable sup-
plies, lean, safe and healthy meat products at a fair price. That de-
mand for quality now comes from the largest corporations around
the world, such as McDonald’s and Wal-Mart, for example. They
want their meat not just to be fresh and wholesome, but also to
taste and look the same every time, every day, and be there con-
sistently. Fast food retailers and merchandisers put demands on us
that require that we negotiate with them on a daily or weekly basis
and that we must deliver on these guidelines.

The exact requirements our customers place on us are also rel-
evant to supply issues. The slightest interruption in supply is unac-
ceptable to our customers because they typically are retailers and
restaurants that operate 24/7, 365 days a year. So our meat supply
must be predictable. That means forward contracting with hog pro-
ducers must be balanced by company owned animals in order to as-
sure constant, consistent supply.

As Ken mentioned, American consumers and the world abroad is
demanding a leaner pork. Smithfield and other companies have
given it to them. We have developed our Lean Generation line of
pork as a branded product that is certified by the American Heart
Association as heart-healthy. We agree that there are good things
for Americans’ health for everyone who raises hogs.

The next point that I want to go to that has been spoken about
this morning, just as our business model relates to food safety and
security, it relates to risk management. It greatly reduces business
risk for producers, packers and ultimately the consumer. Forward
contracting allows farmers to plan for the future. Farmers who
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choose contracts or marketing agreements with Smithfield or other
companies are also finding that their credit options are much more
viable and attractive.

Bankers and lenders now routinely demand that farmers produce
contracts before providing them with financing to operate their
massive operations that are capital intensive.

Of course, not everyone will choose the contracting route, people
will decide whether to take advantage or not of these opportunities.

Mr. HAYES. Give me a 15 second wrap.
Mr. SEELY. Very good.
Our point is any added expense in the form of deleting packer

ownership of livestock hurts our total industry in this country of
feeding the world. And there is a world out there waiting to take
your business at the drop of a hat.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Seely appears at the conclusion

of the hearing.]
Mr. HAYES. Thank you. Mr. Schiefelbein.

STATEMENT OF TIM SCHIEFELBEIN, DIRECTOR OF LIVE BEEF
PROCUREMENT, SWIFT & COMPANY, GREELEY, CO

Mr. SCHIEFELBEIN. Thank you, Chairman Hayes, for inviting
Swift & Company to testify here today. I am Tim Schiefelbein, di-
rector of live cattle procurement from Swift, and I am a farmer.

I grew up on, I am a partner of and I am on my way to
Schiefelbein Farms in Kimball, MN right after this meeting, which
is one of the largest Angus operations in the United States.

Swift & Company is the third largest processor of fresh beef and
pork products in the United States, and employs more than 21,000
people worldwide. Swift & Company traces its heritage back nearly
150 years and has long been an innovator in the American meat
industry.

The fact is that Swift & Company has six beef and three pork
processing facilities in the United States and for the most part, the
packer ownership legislation would have very little impact on those
facilities. But there are exceptions. The biggest exception is our
processing plant in Greeley, Colorado, which was founded under
the Monfort name more than 40 years ago and was built to process
cattle from the extensive feedlot operations the company estab-
lished throughout northern Colorado. Today, there are three
feedlots in that region built by Monfort, each capable of holding
100,000 head of cattle.

Those feedlots were developed to ensure that the Greeley proc-
essing plant had adequate supply of cattle to support its oper-
ations. Each year, the Greeley plant alone processes about 1.6 mil-
lion head of cattle. To accomplish that, the plant employs 2,700
people. Several thousand families rely directly on that plant for
their livelihood and many more are indirectly affected. A recent
economic impact study by Colorado State states that Swift & Com-
pany’s operation is directly linked to more than 25 percent of the
economic activity in Weld County, one of the 15 fastest-growing
counties in the Nation. Other estimates indicate that the trickle-
down effect of the Greeley plant equals nearly one half of the re-
gion’s economic activity.
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The company-owned feedlots supply about half of the cattle proc-
essed in Greeley. This highlights the importance of these feedlots,
given that the northern plains of Colorado is a cattle-deficit area
with more processing capability than local ranchers or feeders can
supply. If the company could no longer ensure that continued sup-
ply, the second shift of the two-shift operation would be shut down.
Unfortunately, the economics of operating a plant of this size
means that it would no longer be economically feasible to keep it
running with a single shift. The plant would close and it would no
longer draw on the other feedlots in that cattle area.

This may surprise you, but Swift & Company does not want to
be in the business of owning and feeding cattle. Owning a feedlot
ties up a significant amount of capital that we could be using doing
some other things. Purchasing and maintaining up to 100,000 head
at a single location is a very expensive proposition. For that reason,
we do not a lot of buyers standing in line to take over these
feedlots. If we are not allowed to maintain ownership of these lots
in Colorado, they likely will be developed into housing, strip malls
or left as empty fields. As for ranchers and smaller feedlots that
supply the Greeley area, those feedlots will go out of business as
well. The price of grain in our region is too high to transport cattle
that were fed in Colorado back across the State into Nebraska and
would make it prohibitive to enable those small independent ranch-
ers and feedlots to remain competitive in the beef market.

A somewhat similar situation at our beef plant in Hyrum, Utah,
where our company-owned feedlot supplies 25 percent of our cattle.
Having to close that feedlot may not instantly close down that proc-
essing plant, it could start a spiral effect.

With all of that said, I would like to leave you with two key mes-
sage:

1. First, while cattle ownership is not desirable to us, it is a nec-
essary evil. Without it, we believe our Greeley plant would be
mothballed and our Hyrum plant would follow.

2. Perhaps most importantly, we do not believe it is either fair
or right for the Government to tell us whether we can or cannot
own cattle. History has shown that having a captive supply is nei-
ther a significant advantage nor disadvantage. At some of our
plants, we do not feed any cattle ourselves. However, denying us
the right to own cattle will unfairly punish us in those cattle deficit
areas. And in a touch of irony, in areas like northern Colorado, leg-
islation banning packer ownership would put out of business those
small farmers and feeders that it is intended to protect.

Thank you for your time.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Schiefelbein appears at the con-

clusion of the hearing.]
Mr. HAYES. Thank you, Tim. Mr. Gary Machan.

STATEMENT OF GARY MACHAN, VICE PRESIDENT, HOG
PROCUREMENT, TYSON FOODS, INC., DAKOTA DUNES, SD

Mr. MACHAN. Good morning. Thank you, Chairman Hayes and
committee members for inviting me to testify at your hearing
today. My name is Gary Machan and I am vice president of hog
procurement for Tyson Fresh Meats, a subsidiary of Tyson Foods.
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I am one of five kids who grew up on a small farm in central
Wisconsin, so I know what folks mean by the term small, independ-
ent producer. I have been with IBP, now Tyson Fresh Meats, since
1982.

Tyson Fresh Meats depends upon independent livestock oper-
ations of all sizes to supply our plants with cattle and hogs. In
other words, we rely on a successful livestock production industry
in order to stay in business.

We have no interest in becoming a large player in the livestock
feeding business and would probably be affected less by the legisla-
tion prohibiting packer feeding than most of our major competitors.
However, depending upon how the legislation is written, such addi-
tional Government regulation could produce unintended con-
sequences and be detrimental to the livestock industry.

If a packer ban on feeding were to be implemented, it is our hope
it would allow livestock producers to continue to seek out and de-
velop innovative marketing relationships with packers. We also be-
lieve that if packers are going to be prohibited from owning live-
stock, then livestock producers and livestock producer owned coop-
erative should be prohibited from owning packing plants. If the in-
dustry is best served by a separation of ownership between seg-
ments, then it should be applied equally to everyone in the busi-
ness.

The cattle and hogs we buy are purchased on either a daily cash
market basis or through marketing arrangements with livestock
producers. All of our cattle and hog marketing arrangements have
been requested by producers. They came to us because they wanted
a more efficient way of marketing their livestock. Rather than
spending valuable time following the cash market, dealing with
buyers every day, they wanted an ongoing, fair pricing system,
based on current market conditions, which would also reward them
for quality improvements and allow them to concentrate their ef-
forts on reducing their own costs.

Another factor behind the development of marketing arrange-
ments is the desire to reduce market risk. I have heard it said that
in the livestock industry, and especially in the pork business today,
market risk is trying to find a home. Lenders are encouraging live-
stock producers to shed market risk. And in some cases, producers
are doing this through risk sharing arrangements with packers. In
fact, many producers today are compelled to seek such arrange-
ments in order to obtain financing as a condition of their lender.
Packers are also being asked to loan money to producers during pe-
riods of low markets. If a packer livestock feeding ban was to be
put into effect, it may eliminate lending or risk sharing options for
livestock producers.

Opponents of marketing agreements, which they inappropriately
refer to as ‘‘captive supply’’ claim that when packers do not like to
live price, they will pull in livestock purchased through their mar-
keting agreements, exit the cash market and lower the cash price
for the week. This statement is completely untrue when it comes
to Tyson. Under our marketing agreements, the producer, not
Tyson, chooses the week when this livestock is ready for slaughter.

Cattle feeders and pork producers link with packers for any rea-
sons, to include the following: improved price risk management, ac-

VerDate 11-SEP-98 15:41 Jul 16, 2003 Jkt 088286 PO 00000 Frm 00040 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 F:\DOCS\10810 HAGRI PsN: HAGRI



37

cess to more financing options, improve the opportunity for carcass
quality premiums and obtain carcass information and reduce mar-
keting costs.

According to agricultural economists at Purdue University, ‘‘Pro-
hibiting such linkages will result in reduced coordination, efficiency
and global competitiveness of the beef and pork sectors.’’

Despite the changes in the number of producers selling livestock
through marketing arrangements, there has been no significant
change in the packer profit margins. Cattle Buyers Weekly analysis
of IBP after it went public in 1987, showed the following: In the
14 years to the year 2000, its net margin averaged 1.05 percent of
sales.

Those opposed to captive supplies and packer ownership of live-
stock claim the share of the consumer dollar the producer receives
has gone down while the share the packer/retailer receives has
gone up. They make this claim in an effort to make you think the
packer is receiving more and that the increase is due to captive
supply. While the percentage the retailer has received has gone up
in recent years due to such factors as their investment in value-
added products, the packers’ share has remained relatively con-
stant. In fact, over the past 30 years, the share of the consumer
dollar received by the packer has remained relatively consistent be-
tween 9 percent and 13 percent.

In the United States, the top five supermarket chains are respon-
sible for almost 50 percent of all the grocery sales in the country.
Food manufacturers are consolidating to match retailers’ needs.
Some are teaming with retailers to access markets and consumer
data while others are providing just-in-time service for products
tailored to meet retailers’ needs.

Retailers want suppliers with expertise and resources to actually
handle stores’ inventory management. This changes the way we
will do business in the future. It is no longer only about producing
a commodity and selling it at the best price, it is about producing
what the customer wants and delivering the product when the cus-
tomer wants it. It is a service and value-added game versus a com-
modity game.

Do you want me to quit now? I have got some more.
Mr. HAYES. Ten more seconds.
Mr. MACHAN. Legislation restricting packer involvement in live-

stock production may lead to numerous unintended consequences.
I am going to point out a couple. One being contribute to more con-
solidation of the industry. As Ken indicated, by divesting the pack-
ers of these operations, there will undoubtedly be bigger consolida-
tion in feeding. And the potential risk of a packer ban on owner-
ship to include all the language in the legislation could not permit
the contracts and marketing alliances of the producers which they
need in the future.

Thank you for your time.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Machan appears at the conclu-

sion of the hearing.]
Mr. HAYES. Thank you, sir. And it is unfortunate, because of

time constraints that we do have the light system, but rest as-
sured, every piece of information that you have heard today is pub-
lic. The packers, the producers, have clearly staked themselves out.
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That is available to you to study after this. This is a beginning,
this is not an ending kind of situation.

Those of us here will look at this carefully and I would rec-
ommend that any of these materials that you all want to look at,
it is good subject matter for moving this discussion forward in the
right kind of way.

Coach Osborne is going to go first, but let me assure you any
time Government intervenes, there are unintended consequences.

Mr. OSBORNE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
First of all, I would just like to thank you all for being here. I

know it is not easy, schedules have to be adjusted, so we appreciate
you taking time and preparing the testimony.

First, just a general question. I know ofttimes packers will say
the amount of livestock that they own is inconsequential, 5 to 7
percent, and yet they often say that dire consequences will result
if there is a packer ban. How do you reconcile those two state-
ments? If it is inconsequential what you do own, and yet it is going
to be catastrophic if that ownership is eliminated? Anybody want
to comment on that just very quickly?

Mr. BULL. I will take it because I think it came out of my testi-
mony that I did not read.

We say it is inconsequential, particularly in the beef industry,
because it is a small enough percentage that if we owned 5 or 7
percent of our supply, you are not going to change a market with
5 or 7 percent of your supply.

Where it becomes very consequential is, as I state in my testi-
mony, that is about $600 million of capital needed to replace those
people if they are legislated out of existence. And in an industry
that obviously has gone through a lot of strife—we had a year and
a half of cattle feeding losses. I am sure bankers are very reluctant
to loan a lot of money to open up these feedlots if they were to be
up on the marketplace.

I will not try and speak too much for Tim, but I do not know of
anybody that would want to go to Greeley, Colorado and buy those
feedyards from ConAgra and reopen those things without some sort
of assurance that they have got the ability to sell those cattle.

So it is inconsequential from the standpoint of being able to alter
markets; it is very consequential from the standpoint of the
amount of dollars that could be taken out of the marketplace if
somebody did not come forward with $600 million to replace them.

Mr. OSBORNE. And I guess I would address this to Tim. I believe
you probably have the highest percentage of outright ownership of
the people sitting here, I think.

Mr. SEELY. I think you are aiming at me, Congressman. We
probably have the largest ownership as far as the pork side of it,
I cannot speak for Tim and what the actual in the feedyards are.

Mr. OSBORNE. I was talking more to Tim. I think you have got
three—Tim Schiefelbein; yes, that Tim.

Mr. SCHIEFELBEIN. You just did not want to say my last name.
[Laughter.]

Mr. OSBORNE. We are calling you Tim, because we are not sure
how to pronounce the last name.

But anyway, let me proceed. This is for the gentleman from
Swift. Let us assume that those feedlots, I think you said there are
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three of them with about 100,000 head, which I think you own—
if somehow your ownership went away, do you not feel that that
vacuum would be filled, that there would be a market for those cat-
tle?

Mr. SCHIEFELBEIN. There would be a market for the cattle, but
not for the feedlots. And the cattle—it would not be in Colorado.
If you shut down those feedlots, the plant would shut down. And
to answer your question, first of all, the percentage is small. And
we have a feedlot in Texas and if the packers could not feed and
we did not have that feedlot in Texas, it would have—it would not
affect that Dumas plant one bit, but in Colorado, although the per-
centage nationwide is small, 50 percent of our cattle come from
those lots right in Colorado and that is why it is significant for us,
is because they are located around the Colorado plant and the
Hyrum, Utah plant.

Mr. OSBORNE. Well, I guess I would be open to dispute as to how
exactly that vacuum would be filled, but I can understand your an-
swer.

I understand that at Tyson, you do not own livestock directly, is
that correct?

Mr. MACHAN. Both cattle and hogs, we would have ownership of
probably less than 1 percent. We have a herd in Arkansas, a sow
herd, which we finish out a few of those animals. We do finish
some cattle, which we do not really per se own the cattle, but we
take 100 percent of the risk on the market and that amounts again
to less than 1 percent.

Mr. OSBORNE. Well, my question is apparently your philosophy
is minimal ownership, outright ownership. And yet you seem to be
doing OK and yet in the case of Swift, at least in one or two loca-
tions, there is a very large ownership. How do you reconcile the dif-
ference? I mean why can Tyson do well with very little, if any, and
yet Swift has to have such a large percentage?

Mr. MACHAN. Well, we were fortunate, I believe, to locate our fa-
cilities in areas where there has been sufficient and sustainable
livestock production. It is probably worth noting though in the
northwest, when we went there some years back, we actually
owned cattle and fed cattle to support the plants because the
plants were very seasonal in the production of cattle up there, very
cyclical in the production of cattle, and we owned cattle for a period
of time. But over a period of time then, we had livestock feeders
that moved into the area, began to feed cattle, and we actually
moved out of the cattle feeding business.

We do have a facility in Alberta, Canada that does have a feedlot
as well as about 20 percent of the cattle, I think, in that feedlot
to supply that plant. And that would be of critical nature to that
particular plant, if we were not feeding cattle there. So I think it
is somewhat geographically related.

Mr. JANKLOW. Mr. Machan, you may not own the livestock, but
do you still use that formula pricing that IBP used to use, that type
of pricing?

Mr. MACHAN. Yes, we buy a considerable number of our hogs on
a formula, as far as hog production.
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Mr. JANKLOW. All of you gentlemen are familiar with Mr. Bob
Peterson. I think it was identified as Mr. IBP for an awful long pe-
riod of time, built it into a true powerhouse.

At the Kansas Livestock convention in 1994, Bob Peterson said,
second, not formula cattle but packer-fed cattle, which can be killed
early or late to fill a particular time frame, be it a day or a week,
grant the packer far greater flexibility to move in and out of the
market. On the way down in price, he kills his cattle first; and on
the way up, last.

I think that gets to the heart of it. I understand why bankers
want producers to be tied up. I do. I understand why you gentle-
men in your businesses, especially as you are going into the brand-
ed areas now, want to have livestock tied up. I understand why you
are concerned about guaranteeing that you will have that constant
supply that you have to have for your purposes.

But I can concerned about price, the independence of price set in
an independent marketplace. So that is what my big concern is.

So Mr. Bull, in your testimony, you said longer term supply ar-
rangements with retailers are enabling packers to help even out
the highs and the lows of the market for packers and producers.
And so that is the very point, sir. By making your deals with retail-
ers, what you are doing is taking away the lows for the producers,
but also the highs for the producers. And that is market manipula-
tion. That is manipulating and controlling a market.

You talk about small ownership. Mr. Bull, I think it was you who
said you owned 5 to 7 percent and that is not a big number in the
cattle business. But when a company like Tyson—or excuse me,
like Smithfield produces about 20 million hogs a year or I should
say processes about 20 million hogs a year and owns about 12 mil-
lion of those or something like that, that becomes very substantial,
does it not, Mr. Seely?

Mr. SEELY. Yes, it does. It is a substantial amount as far as a
percentage. But one of the members made the comment earlier, in
certain areas we actually do not use those hogs we produce. In
some areas of the country, 100 percent of them are actually sold
to other competing packers and processors.

Mr. JANKLOW. But by doing that, sir, by selling them to a com-
peting processor, it helps to know the price between the packers,
does it not?

Mr. SEELY. The market transparency, again I go back to the sup-
ply and demand situation. So much of what is driven for these is
do we have orders in the domestic market, is there a demand
for——

Mr. JANKLOW. Sir, how do you sell to your competitors, do you
do it through an auction market or do you do it through a nego-
tiated price, or both?

Mr. SEELY. Well, I think they are one and the same. When we
say auction, we go out, ask them what they are willing to pay, we
tell them it is not sufficient and it is a barter situation. It is not
a formula in almost all——

Mr. JANKLOW. But you do not run them through a sale barn.
Mr. SEELY. Oh, no, sir.
Mr. JANKLOW. In the testimony of, again, you, Mr. Seely, you

said that means the forward contracting with hog producers must
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be balanced by company owned animals in order to assure consist-
ent supplies in volatile commodities market. So once again, that
statement shows, does it not, sir, that what you are trying to do
is find supply consistency, irrespective of the price side of the equa-
tion?

Mr. SEELY. Absolutely. We know in this market—and there was
a comment made by the previous panel in the discussion about the
concentration of retailers and the change that has happened there.
And I will take it one step farther. The concentration of food serv-
ice distributor to U.S. food services, the Cisco’s of the world, our
customers are becoming larger every day. We have to have that to
be a viable supplier, both on the amount of product, the type of
product——

Mr. JANKLOW. I am talking about price, sir. I understand the
need for your company to have reliable supply. My whole emphasis
here in every question will deal with the independent price set in
the marketplace.

Thank you, my time is up.
Mr. HAYES. Mr. Neugebauer.
Mr. NEUGEBAUER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I think we have sufficiently covered the fact that you, because of

the demands of a customer say like Wal-Mart, that you have to
make sure that you have a sufficient supply of beef that meets
their requirements. And so there is a need to have an ability to
make sure that you nevertheless a continual supply of that. Be-
cause I suspect with some of those larger retailers that you have
a mandatory delivery for them.

There has been a lot of discussion about market transparency.
Let us go back to that transaction awhile ago where you are selling
cattle or hogs to another one of your competitors. Is that reported
that day in the cash market?

Mr. SEELY. I really do not know. I cannot say honestly whether
it is reported that day or the following day, depending on what
time of the day the transaction actually happens. I might defer to
one of the other—maybe Gary might know when it actually shows.

Mr. MACHAN. Again, I would not know the precise time, but
under mandatory price reporting in the pork business, I am sure
it has to be reported in the system of mandatory price reporting.

Mr. NEUGEBAUER. But you do not know what the timing on that
is?

Mr. MACHAN. No, I would not know what that would be.
Mr. NEUGEBAUER. And if I had 1,000 head today and I wanted

to stagger my delivery over the next 6 weeks and we negotiated a
price for those cattle and maybe they have staggering prices. When
would that transaction under the mandatory price reporting law,
when would those prices be reflected in your reporting?

Mr. BULL. First of all maybe to answer some of the questions.
Under mandatory price reporting, packers are required to report all
transactions up until about 30 minutes before the reporting win-
dow. And so we have spent millions of dollars to create systems to
do exactly that. Takes in all of our transactions up to that time be-
fore the deadline window gets them into the system and gets them
reported. There are various reporting laws on different transaction
types. The transaction that you just indicated would have to be re-

VerDate 11-SEP-98 15:41 Jul 16, 2003 Jkt 088286 PO 00000 Frm 00045 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 F:\DOCS\10810 HAGRI PsN: HAGRI



42

ported the week it was made even though the sale may actually be
for a transaction 6 months down the road. And then when those
livestock actually move and trade hands, then there is additional
reporting as well.

Mr. MACHAN. On the pork side, to dig into it a little deeper, if
there was a price determined, regardless of when delivery was
made, then that transaction would be reported at that point in
time, as Ken just said, within 30 minutes of the actual report that
comes out, that price would be reported and then again the re-
ported delivery would be made when the delivery was made.

Mr. NEUGEBAUER. So the forward and the delivery, there is a for-
ward and delivery disclosure in those. And if I want to go back to
my office Monday and find that information, how is that informa-
tion disseminated to producers? How do they have access to that?

Mr. MACHAN. Well, it is posted on our USDA website, for one,
and then there is a lot of radio broadcasts that carry it and news
services that carry the market information because they access it
from the USDA website.

Mr. NEUGEBAUER. And so it is broken down as to what is being
sold on the cash market, what is being sold on the forward markets
for future delivery—those transactions are broken out, so that if I
am a producer, I can kind of know what my friends down the street
are getting two and three months out for cattle or for hogs, as well
as what they are getting for them today?

Mr. MACHAN. That is correct.
Mr. NEUGEBAUER. So there are some questions about whether

this system is working today. What is your opinion whether the
transparency—is there sufficient transparency in the marketplace
today?

Mr. MACHAN. The answer to your question would be yes, as it re-
lates to reported prices. Mandatory price reporting is reporting his-
torically prices paid; it is not reporting the bid and ask market be-
cause there has not been a transaction made. So the bid and ask
market, which is often what the producers would really like to
know, is not what is being reported, it is being reported what actu-
ally sold in history.

As it reports the other forms of arrangements, there is a tremen-
dous amount of data and at some points, it even frankly is difficult
for me to decipher all of that, but as far as the cash market is con-
cerned, it is there.

Mr. KING. I would first—let me see—Mr. Seely, you talked about
how packer owned livestock was necessary and that it must be bal-
anced by packer owned livestock in order to maintain the quality,
and yet if there becomes a ban on packer ownership, there cer-
tainly would not be that packer ownership. So what happens to
your industry if you cannot control that quality that you talked
about? How do you set up your arrangements so that you can con-
tinue to kill livestock and stay in that market?

Mr. SEELY. I truly believe that at the moment it happened, some
of this quality would deteriorate, customers would disappear, but
domestically and on the foreign market. We have got countries in
South America, with the cost of growing animals and grain prices,
that are sitting there waiting and taking our business every day.
If we are not able to deliver that pork loin to a certain spec, size,
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pack, to Japan that is paying us what we believe to be adequate
premium price—you always hope for more—today, pretty soon he
has a reason the next time it does not meet his requirements.

Mr. KING. Smithfield has been pretty active on going after mar-
ket share. To what extent will you expand that production facility
outside the continental United States?

Mr. SEELY. At the moment—well, let me, if I can, make a com-
ment that was going—I was going to allude to earlier. Smithfield
has made a public announcement that we are not building more
hog farms, have no intention of building more facilities. Now we
have buffered that, if for any reason, economy-driven or whatever,
something comes available in the marketplace, we might acquire
an existing one. We are capped out on what we truly want to own
and raise our own hogs in the United States. Beyond that, there
is no question, it has been made public, that we are trying to ex-
pand in our Poland facilities. We are not in Canada. Mexico, I real-
ly cannot answer at this moment, it is a very small piece down
there.

Mr. KING. Brazil?
Mr. SEELY. Nothing. We do own some hogs down there, we do not

process them, they are sold in the local markets down there. It
came with part of an acquisition, the Carroll Family Farms, Carroll
Foods.

Mr. KING. Thank you. Mr. Schiefelbein, you talked about the po-
tential for the Greeley plant to be shut down should there be a ban
on packer ownership and the 300,000 head feedlots. You cannot en-
vision then some other corporate structure that might come in and
take over that ownership and market those cattle since they have
got a ready market right there? I mean if it is a viable entity to
feed those cattle there underneath your corporate banner, why
would it not be a viable entity to feed those cattle under a different
corporate banner?

Mr. SCHIEFELBEIN. I think what I am kind of trying to say is it
is not that viable. The only reason it is viable for us is because we
have the packing house. For another corporation to come in and
take on that risk and to take on the capital requirements for the
300,000 head, they are not going to be standing in line. And that
is what I am saying. The reason we do it is because we have the
packing plant. If you are a corporation and you do not have the
packing plant, I do not think you want to own 300,000 head of cat-
tle and take all your capital to feed cattle.

Mr. KING. Because then you are in a position where you cannot
manage your risk the way you could manage it when you are with-
in the corporate structure that you are in today?

Mr. SCHIEFELBEIN. You can manage your risk. The only thing is
it takes too much money, too much capital to make that investment
and there are other areas in the country that you can invest in
without using that much capital, and get a better return for that
much capital invested in the cattle.

Mr. KING. But would another corporation running that feedlot
not be in a different marketing situation than you are in, such that
they would be more vulnerable because they would not have a
guaranteed market? You are locked in, you have got a guaranteed
market for those cattle there.
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Mr. SCHIEFELBEIN. That is true as well. And it makes it tougher
for them, a new corporation, to come in as well; I agree.

Mr. KING. Thank you. And I would go to the aptly named Mr.
Bull, and just ask if you could comment. When you take the highs
and lows out of a market, and I can see how that can be manipula-
tion of that market, but also could you comment on what you think
has happened within the markets because we have taken the risk
out, high and low?

Mr. BULL. Yes, I appreciate you bringing that question up be-
cause I think our response in testimony is a little bit
mischaracterized. What we have is a retailer coming to us saying
the volatility of the marketplace is not good for consumers, it is not
good for the retailer, it is problematic for a producer and a packer
as well. And so we have explored some arrangement with retailers
looking on more long-term agreements to try and see if we can
even out those highs and lows. And so it is not really trying to do
anything to manipulate markets in any way, it is just trying to see
if there is a way to get to a more profitable structure that works
for all the people in that system.

Mr. NEUGEBAUER. Thank you, Mr. Bull. Thank you, Mr. Chair-
man.

Mr. HAYES. Thank you, gentlemen.
Speak just a minute directly to your foreign competition. We

have a finite number of packers in this country. How do you com-
pete internationally, how does that play into this discussion today?

Mr. SEELY. On the pork side, Mr. Chairman, if you look at the
number of hogs being raised in Canada, for example, if you look at
what we are trying to do in this country, I think we are looking
maybe the tree/forest scenario, because what we have had, a lot of
the economy issues that we have worldwide are not just beef or not
just pork. If you look at the poultry—and as you are well aware,
the issues that the poultry industry has had with Russia in ban-
ning poultry coming and going and putting up a barrier.

We all, both Smithfield on the meat processing side, on our grow-
ing side, we have suffered just because chickens were not going to
Russia.

There has been a glut of protein in this economy for the last sev-
eral years. Thankfully, in the last 30 to 60 days, we have seen
some relief on the pork side of it and hopefully the economy starts
to turn. As we all know, much of the world economy revolves
around the U.S. economy. I have kind of beaten around the bush
a little bit here, but it is amazing how much of our decisions—be
it the expense for food safety, be it expense for the traceability of
a hog—we are being asked for specific genetics from our customers
in Japan, traceability back to where that pork loin actually came
from, which animal and almost its pedigree and history through
life. These are the kinds of demands that are being made in the
Asian market and we have got countries like Denmark that says
if the United States cannot do it, we can.

Mr. HAYES. So there is a lot of pressure on you internationally,
and we all care about the number of U.S. jobs and growing our
economy. So there is a pressure on you financially to respond to
those——
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Mr. SEELY. An unbelievable amount of pressure and financial de-
mand. And the one thing I would say is that if we raise the cost
for anything in this country, be it due to legislation and more food
safety or more legislation, we are just opening the doors for the
rest of the world, people that do not have the environmental laws
or concerns that we have in this country. I do not care whether it
is the Sierra Club or if it is PETA or if it is one of the State regu-
lators about air quality, the more and more regulations we put on,
the playing field becomes more unlevel all the time. It is amazing,
whether you truly believe it, on a lot of this product, we think it
is a value added item, but we will miss an order for a quarter of
a cent, multiple container loads going out of this country.

Mr. HAYES. Mr. Machan, I think you——
Mr. MACHAN. To report to you the state of the industry, I think

is a bit of the tone of your question. And that is over the years,
our pork producers have been very good to read the market signals
in terms of the type of livestock we are looking for, as far as lean
genetics. And so we have been able to source very good quality live-
stock. The producers themselves have focused on cost of production
and have become very competitive in the country or in the world
and our plants, we have invested as an industry over the last dec-
ade or decade and a half particularly, a tremendous amount of cap-
ital in our plants, creating greater efficiencies to become worldwide
competitors. Our concerns would be that as an industry, that we
continue to look at food safety from a science based perspective,
that we do not get hung up on non-tariff trade barriers, that we
have the assistance of the Government to work in that regard and
we do not go backwards as far as competitiveness and undue cost.

Mr. HAYES. There has been some discussion in Washington about
increasing the number of inspections. Personally—and I will let my
colleagues comment, but we have got plenty of inspections. These
producers out here are our main means of ensuring, as are the
packers, the quality of our products. And we are going to do every-
thing we can to keep those artificial barriers from being put up,
which hurt all of us.

Coach, round two?
Mr. OSBORNE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to ask four

questions quickly, so I need four quick answers, if possible.
First of all, Mr. Bull we have got a lot of frustration on the part

of producers regarding that 15-minute window. Do you see any pos-
sible relief, any possible solution? Because you can imagine the
pressure or the difficulty being out there and being afraid that you
are going to miss that window. So any quick comment you would
have on that, I would appreciate.

Mr. BULL. I appreciate that. We are all concerned about that
exact same point. When I took over cattle procurement at Excel in
1990, we had kind of a two-way radio system that did not work
half the time and it took me hours to track down buyers and to
change bids and to respond to what was going on. Today, we can
do it that fast, and so can the feedlot operators. And so bids take
place every day of the week and then finally the market pressure
puts the market into play. And when it does, one side or the other
is moving very aggressively to take action. It is a problem that is
created by technology, it is a problem that both of us suffer with.
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If I have got a buyer that happens to be out of pocket for a minute
and that trade is taking place, he has all of a sudden put us at a
huge disadvantage, just as was pointed out by the feedlot operator
that happened to be getting a haircut and missed the opportunity
as well.

We have thought and talked about how do we slow this trade
down, how do we make the trade last longer periods of time. Do
we only buy so many at a time when cattle start trading and pull
off the market? When we try those type of measures, producers get
upset as well.

I do not think there is an easy answer. I think it is one that we
have to, as an industry, try and figure out how to determine the
best solution for both of us.

Mr. OSBORNE. I know there is no easy answer and I suspect that
is true.

Mr. Schiefelbein, quick question for you. Let us say we put to-
gether a four-State group marketing endeavor, maybe a million cat-
tle. You have got a huge pool to buy from now. Would that not ad-
dress your concern about that you are meeting with your feedlots
there in Greeley? I just wondered what your reaction would be to
that? Because it seems like it is one possibility for the producer to
answer some of the questions regarding captive supply.

Mr. SCHIEFELBEIN. They have got to be by that Greeley packing
plant, because no matter how many numbers you have, if they are
closer to Nebraska or Kansas, if you are out the difference of
freight, you will not be competitive. We talked about the pork being
a quarter cent off, the freight is the huge, huge deal in this situa-
tion.

So you can have all sorts of cattle put together, they have just
got to be by that packing plant.

Mr. OSBORNE. So you are saying transportation is the——
Mr. SCHIEFELBEIN. Yes, transportation cost.
Mr. OSBORNE. OK, that is well taken. I am not sure all would

agree, but I am sure that is a very valid point.
Mr. Seely contracts are certainly good for some. We have heard

some of the North Carolina folks saying how desirable it was. But
there are also some folks who get squeezed out. Let us say you are
a small producer and for some reason you do not have a contract
and you are not able to get one easily. A lot of those folks simply,
it seems to me, go out of business. Do you have any comment on
that as to any possible solution there?

Mr. SEELY. I probably really cannot comment honestly. I would
only be speculating. In many cases where I have heard the stories
related to me of someone not getting a contract that wanted one,
there is usually fine print somewhere in the form of is the facility
up to standards, how far from the plant, what is the freight dis-
advantage. But to specifically say how we would fix it, I really do
not know. I could get back to you, if you would like.

Mr. OSBORNE. Yes, that would be good to know. Of course, there
is always suspicion that economies of scale, that it is easier to deal
with somebody that produces 5,000 head on a weekly basis, as com-
pared to someone who produces 50 head. And that is a concern.

The last thing I will mention, last question I have here, is the
issue of retailers and Mr. Machan, we realize there is the Wal-Mart
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syndrome. To what extent are you gentlemen being dictated to by
the retailer? I would assume your margins are getting squeezed
somewhat at the other end and I wondered if you would care to
comment on that.

Mr. MACHAN. Pardon me, Coach, what was the——
Mr. OSBORNE. Well, I am just saying that many times Wal-Mart

and other retailers in the grocery business are having to get large
volumes and my understanding is sometimes in seeking shelf space
and pursuing the packers, they will sometimes be able to dictate
price to some degree. And I just wondered if you had any comment
on that.

Mr. MACHAN. Well, they will put an offering. There are five
major retailers out there and they will put an offering out and, of
course, we might stand firm on our bid but we risk losing the offer
and, of course, if it is a large order, it could result in some ineffi-
ciency on our part not being able to produce product. So our risk
is missing the order. So we have to just make a business decision
as to whether we want to take that bid or one of our other competi-
tors will. And they might have that offer out there over a period
of time and maybe lower it another cent to see who will take the
bid, and then over a period of time, somebody will jump in the
business and grab the business.

So it is competitive, it is competitive on a large scale from what
we have been used to over the years past.

Mr. OSBORNE. My time is up but I just want to make the point
that we are concerned about consolidation in the packing industry
but I also think an impact on the producer is consolidation in the
retail market as well, and it certainly impacts the producer.

Mr. JANKLOW. Thank you very much.
Mr. Seely, the chairman asked a great question of those produc-

ers at the end. He asked them if it was in everyone’s interest to
have more or less feeders or producers and more or less packing
plants. And every one of them said more packing plants. They all
felt that that would be a good deal. You are familiar with Dakota
Pork here in South Dakota, are you not, sir?

Mr. SEELY. Yes, sir.
Mr. JANKLOW. And that was a packing plant that produced—that

packed several thousand hogs a day, was it not?
Mr. SEELY. Correct.
Mr. JANKLOW. And it was a competitor with the Morrell Plant

that you own in Sioux Falls.
Mr. SEELY. Right.
Mr. JANKLOW. And it went broke and your company bought is.

Am I correct, what they did was shut it down?
Mr. SEELY. That is correct.
Mr. JANKLOW. And actually there was a group of producers who

tried to buy that plant and your company just kept it shut down,
correct?

Mr. SEELY. Now that one, I cannot answer, I was not involved.
Mr. JANKLOW. Let me ask you this, has it ever opened again, as

far as you know?
Mr. SEELY. No, as far as I know today, it is still sitting idle and

been mothballed.
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Mr. JANKLOW. OK, thank you. When you indicated that you ne-
gotiate to sell to your competitors live livestock, live pigs and you
said you ask them what they will give you. What if they tell you
they will not give you your price, what do you do with your finished
hogs?

Mr. SEELY. We do much like the producers talked about here a
little earlier. We might have to hold those hogs for another few
days, few weeks. There have been times that we may even kill at
a reduced margin if we can find an order. There is obviously the
perishability as to what the gentleman said earlier.

Mr. JANKLOW. And by holding those hogs that you own, you are
not having to go out in that marketplace and bid an auction for
hogs that you need for your own packing purposes, are you?

Mr. SEELY. Potentially.
Mr. JANKLOW. Mr. Schiefelbein, ConAgra owned livestock, owned

the cattle in Australia, did they not?
Mr. SCHIEFELBEIN. I do not know. I think they might, I think

they have feedlots there, so I think that is true.
Mr. JANKLOW. Are you involved with Swift?
Mr. SCHIEFELBEIN. Yes.
Mr. JANKLOW. And they are the ones that bought out ConAgra.
Mr. SCHIEFELBEIN. Yes.
Mr. JANKLOW. Would I be incorrect if I said they owned over a

million head of cattle in Australia?
Mr. SCHIEFELBEIN. I do not know that number. We could get it

for you though.
Mr. JANKLOW. Could you get that information and provide it to

the committee after this hearing, sir?
Mr. SCHIEFELBEIN. Yes.
Mr. JANKLOW. How many head they control or have captive in

Australia.
Mr. SCHIEFELBEIN. Yes.
Mr. JANKLOW. Am I correct, their prime cuts go to like Korea and

Japan and their other cuts come towards the United States, a lot
of it?

Mr. SCHIEFELBEIN. From the Australian packing company?
Mr. JANKLOW. Yes.
Mr. SCHIEFELBEIN. Most of the time, in all packing companies,

certain cuts go to Japan and Korea and other cuts come here, but
again, in Australia, I am not—if you need any other answer from
there, I will have to go back to get it.

Mr. JANKLOW. Mr. Machan, I was intrigued by something you
said, sir. Some of the other gentlemen indicated that they have to
have these captive supplies because they have to dictate quality.
They have to own them, they have to have captives, so they can
dictate the quality. You indicated, sir, that you do not have trouble
getting quality hogs from independent producers for Tyson. You
were pretty emphatic in that statement, am I correct?

Mr. MACHAN. We have been, as a company, very interactive with
producers in supplying them feedback of information, so we have
been able to—the producers through their efforts—be able to shoot
for targets on the evaluation of their livestock and improve the
quality to meet our specifications.
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Mr. JANKLOW. And Mr. Bull, in your testimony orally and writ-
ten, you talked about the September 2002 market where there
were 550 million pounds a week available and it was 65 bucks and
then a couple of months later, it was 480 million pounds a week
available, which is a drop of about 70 million pounds a week, and
the price had gone up to $81.

If packers did not control livestock that they could put of their
own into the market, that price would have been better, would it
not?

Mr. BULL. Well, actually I do not think it would, because chang-
ing the ownership of captive supplies does not change supply and
demand at all.

Mr. JANKLOW. But you do not know that because——
Mr. BULL. Sure I do.
Mr. JANKLOW. You do not know how many independent produc-

ers there may have been, so if you were not in the business of own-
ing them, if there had not been any more independent producers
and any more livestock, there would have been a greater shortage,
which would have driven up the market more. Am I incorrect in
that analysis?

Mr. BULL. You are incorrect.
Mr. JANKLOW. Pardon?
Mr. BULL. You are incorrect, yes. [Laughter.]
Mr. JANKLOW. I am out of time, Mr. Chairman, and he is lucky.

[Laughter.]
Mr. BULL. We have learned how to read the light too.
Mr. NEUGEBAUER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. This is for each

one of the panelists.
One of the proposals that has been floated on the table was that

the packers be required to buy 25 percent of their cattle each day
from the cash market for slaughter. How would that impact your
business practices today, starting with Mr. Bull.

Mr. BULL. Today, we are in our beef business about 25 percent
of our slaughter comes from the various captive supply arrange-
ments we have discussed. So a small portion comes from our own
direct ownership. We get some in forward contracts that a producer
initiates to protect their market price. The balance in some sort of
marketing agreement.

Like the other packers, we do not schedule those in. The produc-
ers determines which week they are going to put them in and so
we would have some concerns about the ability of trying to make
sure that is done on a day-by-day basis.

The other thing is, I think the question came about why does one
packer have some specific requirements they do not believe they
can get from the marketplace. We have developed a proprietary
brand that we have out in the marketplace that requires certain
management practices at the feedyard that are not readily avail-
able. We process those cattle together in a batch to make sure that
they are done uniformly to go to that retailer, and that is their re-
quirement. So that law would also injure that ability to be oper-
ationally efficient in meeting our customers’ needs.

Mr. NEUGEBAUER. If you were able to average that say on a
weekly or monthly basis, that you have a commitment over a mar-
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keting period of a week or a month, that 25 percent of your pur-
chases would be from the cash market——

Mr. BULL. I think what we would have to do, even in averaging,
is there would be an elimination of agreements with some produc-
ers to make sure that we were getting under that window. And our
concern is when you start setting requirements, what if these are
the better arrangements for the viability of producers. Then you
have effectively locked out some producers from being in arrange-
ments that may be in the best interest for their operation.

Mr. NEUGEBAUER. Mr. Seely.
Mr. SEELY. One of the concerns obviously in the pork industry

I think goes with what Ken was saying, to try to manage these
numbers. It is amazing the amount of variability from heat, from
weather conditions, how will these animals rate a gain and so
forth. It is a struggle on a daily or weekly basis alone just to man-
age how many are actually going to come to market that need to
be processed this week. But I think Ken is right, if we put a re-
quirement on that a certain percentage had to be purchased, it
would create some conditions that were alluded to earlier, about
who did not get a contract, who did get a supply contract.

Mr. NEUGEBAUER. Mr. Schiefelbein.
Mr. SCHIEFELBEIN. I do not have a lot to add other than a sce-

nario in April, the price was good, April futures board was good,
everybody wanted to grab that price. And if we would have said no,
you cannot do any more, we are at the 25 percent, we would have
had a lot of mad people, because they wanted to lock their price
in, because it was so high.

Same kind of things as these other guys, but that is a specific
instance where we would have had lots of trouble because a lot of
people contracted cattle in April because the futures were so high.

Mr. NEUGEBAUER. Mr. Machan.
Mr. MACHAN. Again, our concern would be much the same as

what you have already heard, and it is that it is not that we are
not geared to buy a lot of hogs on the open market basis, but it
is that the industry itself, the pork producers particularly as a
group, have opted to do a lot of arrangements with various packers.
And so therefore, we are concerned as to how this type of proposed
legislation would be imposed upon our suppliers—who would dic-
tate as to who would be allowed contracts and who would not. It
would end up being a quota system on contracts and we are con-
cerned about the ramifications of that; and who would dictate as
to whether ever producer would have to sell 25 percent of his hogs
on the open market or some would and some would not.

Mr. NEUGEBAUER. Mr. Osborne asked a good question about the
smaller producers, what would you say is the smallest forward con-
tract for number of head in the marketplace today? If I called you
up today, would you do 50?

Mr. MACHAN. I think the smallest one we have is 30 head.
Mr. NEUGEBAUER. OK. Mr. Schiefelbein.
Mr. SCHIEFELBEIN. One load, 30 head.
Mr. SEELY. I am not even sure, I would just be guessing.
Mr. BULL. We are the same, one futures contract equivalent or

roughly 34 head of cattle.
Mr. NEUGEBAUER. Thank you.
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Mr. HAYES. In the last 10 years—I am sorry. Steve, you are up.
I am so eager to get at them.

Mr. KING. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I was just looking back at some of the earlier testimony and I

would direct my question to Mr. Seely. You talked about the need
for vertical integration and control of livestock. In your mind is
there anything that would be too much vertical integration? If you
were going to draw that line on what is good for the industry,
would you draw it at all? And if so, where?

Mr. SEELY. I think I can answer one way. I do not envision in
our lifetime that it would ever be a 100 percent integration. Tim
had talked about it earlier, the risk that you take, we lose money
when there are too many hogs, and there literally are too many
hogs now. So it is somewhat of a moving target. It would be only
crystal ball to guess at what level should be a maximum or a mini-
mum.

Mr. KING. And then if we will not draw a line there, would you
draw a line on what would be too much market share for packers?

Mr. SEELY. I really could not, to be honest with you. When you
say—slaughter capacity, shackle space? Is that your question, what
is the largest——

Mr. KING. Let us try capacity. What would be too much market
share for slaughter capacity?

Mr. SEELY. I really do not know. If we paralleled ourselves to the
poultry industry, it would be a huge number. If we looked at the
pork today and the amount of packers, it would be a much smaller
number. So it would be only speculation.

Mr. KING. Thank you, Mr. Seely.
Mr. Machan, I listened to your discussions here and how you

have worked with your producers and you have 1 percent or maybe
less than 1 percent of owned livestock. And what would be your—
one thing is I do not think anybody at this table wants to impose
more Federal regulation on anything. And so one of the ways to
avoid that would be to take some of the pressure off of the situa-
tion.

Would you have some advise to your colleagues in the packing
industry on how they might better arrange their contractual rela-
tionship with the producers to take some of that pressure off.

Mr. MACHAN. Well, I think every packer has responded to not
only some of their geographical needs, but then also some of their
needs from a sales standpoint. So I really cannot speak for them.
I can tell you for us, we were again able to locate our facilities in
good, viable production areas for the most park on livestock, par-
ticularly in the pork department. But we should point out that
even though we are in a very broad area of a lot of hog production,
over a period of time, producers have a tendency to select specific
packer grids, if you will, or grade and yield programs that meet
their needs as regards the genetics they raise or the size of hogs
they raise. And we have producers that have had longstanding ar-
rangements with this and actually invested in maybe specific sort-
ing equipment to just specifically sort their hogs that maximizes
our particular grade and yield program, where it may not work
well on some other program.

VerDate 11-SEP-98 15:41 Jul 16, 2003 Jkt 088286 PO 00000 Frm 00055 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 F:\DOCS\10810 HAGRI PsN: HAGRI



52

So even though we are in an area of a lot of liquidity in terms
of hog production, producers have had a tendency to just channel-
izes their production toward a specific packer and maximize their
opportunities.

Mr. KING. And I know I asked a couple of questions here that
nobody really wants to answer, but to the producers, would you
have some advice to the producers that are not producers for your
company but those that are supplying to some of the other packers
across the country, that they might be able to initiate some of these
kinds of relationships that you have found successful within your
company?

Mr. MACHAN. Again, it is difficult to be real broad on this, but
I am aware of producers that frankly globally—I am aware of pro-
ducers, a producer in Minnesota, for example, that could not get a
2,500 sow facility sited in Iowa, he could not get it sited in Min-
nesota. He actually went to Canada and sited it to produce pigs
and then brings the pigs back into the northwest Iowa area to feed
out.

My point being there is a lot of opportunities for producers.
Sometimes they have to move from their locale to strike an overall
deal that makes sense for them. There are producers—as indicated,
there was feeder cattle that is brought through one of the sale
barns there in North Carolina and actually the cattle brought back
out here to the west to be fed.

So it is the opportunity that the producer has in his area to meet
needs, whether it be backgrounding cattle. My brother, for exam-
ple, is a dairy farmer in central Wisconsin, very small dairy farm-
er, sold his 55 cows. He now actually has two large herds of heifers
that he backgrounds for other large milk producers. So he has
found a niche on his farm that serves a broad industry.

And I think that is the advice I would give most livestock produc-
ers.

Mr. KING. Agile, mobile, creative?
Mr. MACHAN. That is right.
Mr. KING. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. HAYES. In the last 10 years, who has grown capacity more,

the ones with the most ownership of livestock or less ownership?
Do we know?

Mr. MACHAN. Are you speaking of packers or producers?
Mr. HAYES. Packers.
Mr. SEELY. I think we could answer probably by default a little

bit. I think Smithfield Foods, who is a prominent owner of livestock
but a lot of ours has been by acquisitions of ours.

Mr. MACHAN. Yes, we have stayed virtually flat. We own less
than 1 percent and we really do not have intentions of doing it,
providing that we can continue to develop marketing arrangements
and alliances with producers to supply our needs.

Mr. HAYES. Why was Congressman Janklow incorrect a minute
ago?

Mr. BULL. I think the question was was the market price—go
ahead. I thought you were saying something to me.

Mr. JANKLOW. I am waiting on you. [Laughter.]
Mr. BULL. I figured you were. I think your question was why

would the market not have gone higher without captive supplies.
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And your argument, I think, forgets that a captive supply arrange-
ment decreases maybe the packer demand, as you are pointing out,
but it also decreases the amount of supply a producer has to sell.
So if those are offsetting transactions of the same amount, it has
no effect on that supply and demand price.

Mr. HAYES. I will yield the balance of my time to my friend, the
doctor coach. If he wants to give the microphone to Bill, that is up
to him.

Mr. OSBORNE. I will give it to Bill very quickly. Just one ques-
tion.

This idea of material participation, I think you are familiar with
what that term means, but as I understand it, it is a contract that
is very, very comprehensive. It involves a number, maybe the
amount of feed, the price, the delivery date, which to me means it
is a contract which in most cases would be almost like the packer
owning the cattle, somebody else is just raising them for him. And
as I mentioned earlier, I think maybe if there is any major adjust-
ment that needs to occur, it is to determine really what is appro-
priate in the way of a contract.

I just wondered if any of you would want to comment on that be-
cause otherwise, if you are getting into that type of contracting and
maybe 80 percent of your supply is contracted in this fashion, it
certainly gives you a huge market advantage, I would think. So
any comments that you would have as to what you feel might be
appropriate limits on contracts, or if you feel it should be simply
wide open where anything goes.

Mr. MACHAN. I do not know that I can address the question from
the fact that you would take that type of contract and spread it out
on a broad basis on the industry, but I can tell you that we do over
390,000 hogs a week but we have actually in the past—and this
contract just ran out, with an export customer, we killed 350 Berk-
shires a week—350 Berkshires a week, which we went out and of-
fered to producers to raise Berkshire hogs, so they had to be spe-
cifically Berkshire pigs, so that was the specificity of the contract.

And interestingly enough, it could not be 351, nor could it be 349.
The contract which was a pass-through basis for us, was for a spe-
cific amount of product each week. So we had a segregation in the
plant.

So there are contracts out there that would require specificity to
exactly the location, which happened to be Columbus Junction, the
exact day of the week, which happened to be Tuesday of every
week, the exact head count, the exact genetics. And up to this point
in time, we had not got into the exact feeding regime but it cer-
tainly had to then be under the PQA and the normal good manage-
ment practices that we had in this country.

So if we did carte blanche that we could not have specific types
of contracts, it would maybe shut us out of some of these types of
issues, which in this case was a benefit for the producer to raise
Berkshire hogs.

Mr. SCHIEFELBEIN. I think a contract is between a buyer and a
seller. And if the buyer has certain things he wants, he tries to ne-
gotiate that in and the seller wants to negotiate what he wants in
there. There always seems to become a middle ground when that
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contract is signed or else they would not have a contract, no matter
what it is.

Mr. JANKLOW. Mr. Bull, I will go back to our little example.
There is a reduction of 70 million pounds a week of product. To the
extent that you—let us just say you are the only one in the busi-
ness—to the extent you control a portion of what is still available,
you affect the price. If you did not have that portion, there would
be an additional shortage in the marketplace, an additional short-
age would drive up the price for the remaining producers. Do you
disagree or agree with that?

Mr. BULL. I disagree again.
Mr. JANKLOW. OK.
Mr. BULL. And if you will allow me to explain why I disagree,

it is because you are still dropping that supply that that producer
has got to sell in the marketplace.

Mr. JANKLOW. Sir, dropping supply does what to the price?
Mr. BULL. Pardon me?
Mr. JANKLOW. A dropping supply does what to the price in the

face of consistent demand?
Mr. BULL. Dropping supply will increase price.
Mr. JANKLOW. Thank you. [Laughter.]
Mr. HAYES. All right. We have completed round two of the ques-

tions and thank you very much to a great second panel. We have
had two wonderful panels. You need some exercise, let’s give both
panels a hand.

[Applause.]
Mr. HAYES. Since the clock is running, we are going to release

this panel. You can stand up but do not move more than 20 feet
from your seat unless you have a really serious problem, and we
will start the open mic.

I am going to call five people at a time in the order that they
signed up. Five of you get somewhere close to the mic and then we
can move right into that phase of our hearing today.

The first will be Pam Potthoff. Second is my grangemaster Rob-
ert Jeary; third is Wayne Frost; fourth is John Nansen and fifth
is Jon Bailey.

Pam, you are first. Each person will have 3 minutes. You are
welcome to speak on whatever is on your mind. If you have a ques-
tion rather than just a statement, ask your question and one of the
folks will write it down and we will figure out if there is an answer
and how to get it back to you. But basically we are here to listen
to you for your period of time

Pam, introduce yourself because I am sure I said your name
wrong.

STATEMENT OF PAM POTTHOFF

Ms. POTTHOFF. First of all, I would like to thank you for having
this hearing in Nebraska. I am Pam Potthoff, I am a farmer/ranch-
er from Trenton, Nebraska and today I am representing Nebraska
Women Involved in Farm Economics. Nebraska WIFE supports the
ban on packer ownership of cattle.

According to USDA data, four companies control 59 percent of
the United States hog slaughter and 81 percent of U.S. fed cattle
slaughter. That is a lot of power in a few hands. Time and time
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again, we have seen that power is addictive. A little power makes
one hungry for more power. The bigness of these four companies
illustrates the extent of their power. So far, their need to feed their
power hunger has led them to not be content with just slaughtering
the cattle, now they own them in feedlots and they buy them under
contract without even quoting a price.

Enron taught the American public that big corporations and the
management thereof do not necessarily have the best interests of
others as their number one priority. In fact, Enron taught us that
the number one priority of some companies is profit at all costs.
They taught us that these companies keep feeding their hunger for
power and thus profit.

The livestock industry is not immune to stopping to questionable
tactics to feed their power hunger either. On January 18, 2002, the
USDA’s Grain Inspection, Packer and Stockyards Administration
released a report and audit revealing that meat packers had been
under reporting their captive supply numbers. At that point, the
new numbers showed that the four leading packers received 32.3
percent of their cattle from captive supply in 1999, not the 25.5
percent indicated in annual reports to GIPSA. That was more than
28 percent higher than what packers had reported.

Why do you suppose those packers had been under-reporting
their captive supply? Could it be that they knew all along that cap-
tive supplies allowed packers a tremendous amount of control over
the market and that they could actually control the prices by using
their captive supply?

I have the rest written for you and I thank you again for allow-
ing us to talk today.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Potthoff appears at the conclu-
sion of the hearing.]

Mr. HAYES. Thank you, ma’am.
Second, Robert, you are ready to go.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT W. JEARY

Mr. JEARY. I am Robert Jeary from Seward, Nebraska, Master of
the Nebraska State Grange, the oldest farm organization, and we
have survived many ups and downs.

The Grange is the family sized operation; therefore, we are great-
ly concerned about the change in livestock marketing. We realize
in order to progress, changes need to be made. The thing that both-
ers or organization is trend toward monopoly.

So often the immediate thought is not good for the future of our
great Nation. Competition has made this country and we feel this
needs to continue. When investigating happenings in foreign com-
munities, big has not always proven to be better. I hope we do not
make the same mistake others have, but just use their experience
as a guide.

Thank you.
Mr. HAYES. Thank you very much.
And if I could take just a moment while we are waiting for

Wayne Frost to come up, I want to recognize State Senator Ray
Aguilar. We appreciate you being here, glad to meet you last night
and appreciate your interest in this.

You may proceed.
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STATEMENT OF F. WAYNE FROST
Mr. FROST. My name is Wayne Frost, I am a rancher from

Wolbach, NE, I am representing myself and also Mid-Nebraska
Pride, which is an organization to promote and try to encourage
the small family farm concept rather than the large mega-sized op-
eration.

We are against packer ownership of livestock. We want to make
that position. I think there is very solid reasons for having a regu-
lation against livestock ownership by the packers. And the majority
of the consensus of the people that are involved in that, think that
by having that ownership, they definitely affect the price that is re-
ceived by the local producers.

The other thing, it not only trickles down, since I am a rancher,
it trickles down to the cow/calf producer. I have a cow/calf oper-
ation. And during different times of the year, when they are in-
volved in the market, they go to the local sale barn where I deal
and they may buy two-thirds of the cattle there on one particular
occasion or maybe for a couple of weeks and send the cattle out for
their own use. Then when they are not in the market, it really af-
fects the market. That man from down in your country that has the
sale barn, he says he has three buyers. What if one of them does
not show up to buy anything that particular day? He is in very dif-
ficult circumstances. And I think that is the case as far as we are
concerned here too.

You have a fairly sizeable audience. I would like to have had a
whole lot more people here today, which I am sure there would
have been if it had not been so busy out on the farm. But, I look
at this group and I know a lot of these people. I do not know if
it would be against the rules for me to ask a show of hands out
here of the people that are against packer ownership. Could I do
that?

Mr. HAYES. As long as the light is green, that is fine.
Mr. FROST. OK, if we could have a show of hands of the people

in this audience that are against packer ownership.
[Show of hands.]
Mr. FROST. Thank you, that is all I have to say.
Mr. HAYES. Thank you. And let me tell you, the first three speak-

ers have done a great job. It is important to tell us what side of
what issue you are on. My wife read a letter to me the other day
over the phone, somebody had written in and she read the letter
to me and she said I cannot tell whether they are for you or
against you. So you all are doing a great job. I could not tell either.

Next, let me see, No. four is John Nansen.

STATEMENT OF JOHN K. NANSEN

Mr. NANSEN. Mr. Chairman, some of us folks who write letters
in, we pick up on this business of straddling the fence too. I just
want to tell you that as a letter writer and as a speaker, I am abso-
lutely in support of a ban on packer feeding.

I am the president of Nebraska’s Farmers Union, we are the sec-
ond largest general farm organization in the State and I want to
tell you that we are the State that has the strongest anti-corporate
farming ban in the country. We have had the most effective ban
on packer feeding in the country for 20 years and it is interesting
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to note that all four general farm organizations in the State of Ne-
braska support a ban on packer feeding, as do most of the commod-
ity organizations in the State.

If we want to develop a food production system that is truly re-
sponsive to what it is a lot of folks say consumers want—and a lot
of what goes on today is supposedly consumer driven—but if we
want the kind of food production system that is consistent with
what it is that consumers actually want when they respond to sur-
veys, we are going to look for ways to more effectively regulate the
marketplace so that we can make sure that the traditional system
of independent family farmer, owner/operator agriculture that built
America, that caused America to happen, that is the kind of pro-
duction system that is the most efficient producer, that has the
most economic benefits, that has the most social benefits, that is
the most in keeping with our democratic values as a nation are
going to survive, we are going to have to get some enlightened reg-
ulation in the marketplace which is not in fact competitive or fair
and in fact looks like, acts like and prices like a system of shared
monopolies. I liken it to the dance of the elephants. They do not
need to conspire, put together a plan and implement it and meet
the technical standards of anti-trust regulation. The elephants
have a mutual interest. When the music starts up, they know the
tune, they all dance together on the floor and they move relative
to each other with their finely tuned intelligence system to gather
information and read signals.

And those of us who are out there trying to sell into that system
of shared monopolies—and myself as a long time producer who has
been fundamentally right on the supply side of the equation selling
into a market, and been absolutely wrong because the market
moved against all the fundamental systems.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And by the way, I would point out
that Bob Kramer, Senator Bob Kramer, the chairman of the Ne-
braska’s Agriculture Legislative Agriculture Committee, is also
present.

Mr. HAYES. Bob, be recognized. Thank you. Anybody else we
have missed?

OK, the next five folks, the first will be Jon Bailey. Jon, come
on up. Let me get these others. Gary Doerr—I know that guy—
Dave Wright, Richard Mauch and Max Waldo, No. 10 is Steve
Cady.

STATEMENT OF JON BAILEY

Mr. BAILEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. My name is Jon Bailey,
I am from the Center for Rural Affairs in Walthill, Nebraska, popu-
lation 950. We were talking about size of towns earlier. The Center
for Rural Affairs is a non-profit organization that engages in advo-
cacy, research and services to benefit family farmers and ranchers
in rural communities.

I would first like to thank all of you for coming and welcome you
to Nebraska. I would especially like to thank Representative
Osborne for his work in getting this hearing and on behalf of rural
Nebraska.
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We support a ban on packer ownership of livestock, as does near-
ly every producer organization and agricultural organization in Ne-
braska.

As you may know, the Packers and Stockyards Act and its regu-
lations currently prohibit stockyards from vertically integrating.
Specifically, stockyards may not own or control buying stations,
packing plants or livestock feeding operations. The rationale is that
such ownership or control creates conflicts of interest, access prob-
lems for other producers and opportunities for self-dealing which
distort the market. Because packers are similarly situated to stock-
yards as market creator and a market forum, we believe the same
rules should apply to them.

But ultimately, this discussion should be about producer income
and how that affects rural communities, as Representative Janklow
has pointed out all morning.

Packer ownership and lack of competition for livestock means
lower prices through decreased market opportunities. We sincerely
believe that and we think the evidence shows that. Lower prices re-
sult in lower farm and ranch incomes and eventually result in
farmers and ranchers leaving agriculture. Fewer farmers and
ranchers in rural communities mean fewer customers for main
street businesses in small towns, fewer children in rural schools,
fewer people in church pews and fewer people in rural counties to
support rural institutions. All of those are harmful effects to rural
communities and we should do everything and you should do every-
thing possible to save our rural communities.

Thank you.
Mr. HAYES. Thank you. We have had the great privilege to be

here and meet some wonderful folks and spend time with them last
night, and here is one of them, Gary Doerr.

STATEMENT OF GARY L. DOERR

Mr. DOERR. Thank you, Congressman, for allowing us the oppor-
tunity. I have nothing written down, so it is kind of like I say when
I run a meeting at home, I shoot from the hip.

One comment I am going to make, if we impose a ban on packer
ownership and we force Smithfield Foods to sell 700,000 sows, who
is going to buy them, who is going to put them in production? What
is that going to do to my market? I think on the forefront, it would
probably drive it down because now you have got all that tonnage
hitting the market. For the short term, you may drive it up until
the packers decide what markets to close down and where to close
them.

I guess a comment I made last night to the committee, I was in-
vited to a small meeting with them, was my wife Liz and I and our
four children run an independent farrow to finish hog operation in
Knox County, Nebraska and we are not contracted. There is not a
week go by—we sell between 50 to 150 hogs a week and we work
with primarily two packers. And they both know—and one of them
is sitting here, it is Smithfield—they both know when I call that
the first time I talk to them, they are not going to buy those hogs,
I am going to work them and I am going to work them both. And
I have worked them both enough sometimes to move that market
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between the starting bid and where I will pull the trigger at $2.
That is a big difference.

I will make one comment back to 1998, I do not refer to that too
often because I forgot it, when the hog market was glutted, more
hogs in shackle space, Smithfield Foods was the easiest market to
get a hog into on an open market. I am not contracted, I sell on
the open. But we do use futures contracts, we use forward price
contracts with futures on everything like that.

I guess if people have questions, do not like my comments, that
is why I just shoot from the hip. So thank you for your time.

Mr. HAYES. Thank you, Gary. Dave Wright. Next will be Richard
Mauch.

STATEMENT OF DAVE J. WRIGHT

Mr. WRIGHT. I would like to thank you, chairman, for this oppor-
tunity to address the committee and I would like to thank you for
coming to Nebraska—thank you very much.

The reason I signed up was because you had said you were look-
ing for an answer to a question. The answer I came up with was
if I am a packer, I want more under contract, more producers. If
I have to deal with the cash market, I want less.

So anyway, for the past few years, I have been following this con-
centration in this packer ownership issue, and I found out that
there is a lot of knowledge out there and very little wisdom, and
a lot of information but very little truth. I think I found some truth
the other day and I heard Scott Hahn talking about the fall of Je-
rusalem, the destruction of it. And he points out, from Josephus
and Cassius, who were historians at the time, that in 67 A.D.,
Rome came to destroy Jerusalem but they failed, the Jews defeated
them and chased them back to the sea. Between 67 A.D. and 70
A.D., Jerusalem experienced record crop production, stored it all
within the city. Titus comes back in 70 A.D. lays siege to the city
and in his own memoirs, he says ’’I cannot take that city unless
their God delivers it to me.’’ It is a city on a hill with its own water
source and state of the art defenses. Titus laid siege to the city and
it falls. Cassius records that three groups had gotten control of the
food supply within that city, and those three groups started fight-
ing amongst themselves to see who would control the city. There-
fore, Rome just walked in and destroyed it.

Now a year or so ago, we were talking about packers owning live-
stock, and the key word there was control, and the Senate was ar-
guing back and forth about the word control. And what I would like
to point out is, who decides when the cattle go to the feedyard? If
it happens to be packer owners, they decide when they go in. And
if the packer owns them, they decide when they leave. So I think
control is a fine word, because who is controlling the cattle.

Thank you.
Mr. HAYES. Thank you. Richard Mauch.

STATEMENT OF RICHARD L. MAUCH

Mr. MAUCH. Richard Mauch from Bassett, Nebraska, I am a cow/
calf producer, rancher and I have fed cattle since 1966. We also
have a little irrigated farm operation.
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We got into keeping some cattle in the feedyard—this report I
am giving you here is just a history of the cattle we have fed in
the last 10 years at Bassett Feeding, and the ups and downs in the
market. As you will note kind of scanning through it, they have
gone in at different times of the year and we have had a couple
of pretty good hits and we have had some pretty good losses and
some really big losses, like 1998.

The one that probably got us involved a little more, because we
were also involved in the registered Solare seed stock business and
I wanted to feed cattle back in the 1980’s and through to get car-
cass data for our bulls and some of the other cattle that we were
producing. We had a pretty good year, the second one on the list,
when we put some cattle in that gained $4.06 per day after a 4 per-
cent shrink, but they made a little over $100 a head. I guess that
encouraged me. And then we got into about three or four years of
really big losses.

We have got cattle on feed right now that are losing money be-
cause if I am looking at the August and July futures, my cost of
break-evens and the bottom line down there will show you where
we are. I would really like to see an end to the futures in the Chi-
cago Mercantile Exchange as far as cattle are concerned. We do not
use them, they only hurt us. I think that it is very wrong for any-
body to be able to sell something they do not own.

This happened in the 1970’s, some of you may be as old as I am
and can remember when the potato futures went crashing because
they oversold the potato futures way more than there were pota-
toes to deliver and the Federal Government had to come in and
bail it out and we taxpayers suffered from it. I remember it.

I do not believe the packers should own cattle. I do not believe
we should have a Chicago Mercantile Exchange.

Now as far as the hog business is concerned, I have a place out
northwest of Ainsworth and when I bought that place 20 some
years ago, every one of my neighbors were small farmers raising
hogs. Today, there is not a hog farmer out there, not a one. And
there are four less farmers and places in the area than there were
when I went out there. That is how we are shrinking. There are
only 18 students graduating from our county high school in Bassett
this year. There were 44 in my class in 1944. I was an implement
dealer and a lumber dealer and a hay broker following my father’s
business in 1944 as well.

We raised some corn and we put it in the feedyard and fed it to
our own cattle and that is where some of this is going on through
here.

I am not going to take any more of your time, I appreciate the
opportunity to testify and thank you and especially you, Congress-
man Osborne, for helping to bring this here.

I will answer any questions you have.
Mr. HAYES. Thank you very much. Max Waldo.

STATEMENT OF MAX WALDO

Mr. WALDO. Thank you, Congressmen. I will do as much as I can
here in the time allotted.

I am from a family farm operation, sell breeding stock. I used to
sell breeding stock I am sure to Dunning and those areas, now we
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have to search the world for customers. We sell to China, the Phil-
ippines and other foreign countries like North Carolina. [Laughter.]

Mr. WALDO. But it is a little bit amazing what has happened in
our livestock business. There was talk about we need to have inte-
gration in order to have numbers of livestock. In the 1940’s, Okla-
homa, which has been the fastest growing State in the United
States in recent years in hog numbers, in 1940 raised as many
hogs as they do today. Gary, you talk about the Japanese markets,
we had some Japanese people to our place yesterday. I will guaran-
tee you, if they decide what they want and tell IBP and you tell
me or my customers, we can take care of it. Quality is not an issue,
it can be taken care of. That is kind of a lame argument.

Just a little bit of written material here. Sustainable growth of
the livestock industry should be built from producer profits created
by demand. Tax incentives, tax credits, all these other things
through time have had some possibly detrimental effects in bring-
ing people into the business that have cash to spend, that then
sends undue signals to the supply and demand issue.

Captive supply and contracting removes or masks the market
signals necessary to match supply and demand. This happened
during the 1980’s in the United States, you could say it is going
to happen, let us take it away from the United States and play in
Poland. Smithfield is in Poland. The Poles do not want the Smith-
field people there, they have all the pork they can eat, but yet they
go over there and they buy the best packing plants, close some of
the others, Gary, and basically through strategies, they are trying
to get into the markets.

But there are so many of these things, particularly with the cap-
tive supplies, there is no real signal as to how many pigs we really
need.

Undue market power starting with the large retailers is driving
consolidation. At the same time, they put the pressure on the pack-
ers, the packers then have to cut their margins that they offer to
the producer. The producer with the least market power is the one
that gets shorted.

There has been credit given——
Mr. HAYES. The red light is on, wrap it up if you can.
Mr. WALDO. OK, well there was comments about contracts being

the way to go and it is going to be done in the future—a 20,000
sow guy, A+, in North Carolina, was contracting, lost $1 a head
over the last two years. The packer came in and offered him a new
contract for the next two years, only at a dollar less.

Arkansas people basically have no——
Mr. HAYES. We do have to move on, but please submit—you have

got great information, we appreciate it. Anything—you have got 10
days or more if you need it to put it in, we would love to have it.

Mr. WALDO. I could tell stories on every one of these guys. Gary
is one of the good ones.

Mr. HAYES. OK, thank you. Steve Cady.

STATEMENT OF STEVE W. CADY

Mr. CADY. Thank you, Chairman, Congressmen. I want to thank
you for having this hearing here today and I want to also mention
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that you have asked some very good questions. I am very pleased
with the questions you have asked.

I want to talk a little bit, Congressman Janklow, former IBP
CEO Bob Peterson in 1996 in South Dakota, he said, ‘‘You produce,
we process and they buy, the consumer. We take what it is we sell
to our customers, meat, we subtract out what our credits are, add
back what our expenses are and bid accordingly on fat cattle.’’

And I think about that in accordance with supply and demand.
I thought that the way we priced fat cattle was supply and demand
of fat cattle, not supply and demand of meat at the retail markets.

Bob Peterson, as you mentioned, in 1994 talked about packer-fed
cattle and I will not go through that. He said, ‘‘On the way down,
we kill our cattle first; on the way up, last.’’ This is preferential
treatment. And I think this is an important thing to consider in
how prices are impacting producers and what happens there. The
information that is available to the packer is very good information
and the best current information available, the producer does not
have any context of what that information is until after the fact.
And it gives an unfair advantage.

I want to mention in that same breath that the retailers are also
a problem in the concentration issue and that has been mentioned
before.

Additionally, producers tell me that packers indicate the time a
price should be reported in the pork industry, usually late in the
day; contracts generally are priced in the middle of the day. So if
we report good prices late in the day, they do not impact the input
prices that the packers have to pay for the hogs during the con-
tracting period.

Very much like the 1933 Securities and Exchange Act address,
this is similar insider trading. And I am talking about how the
preferential treatment happens and their information, particularly
since the packers can influence price as well as influence price ex-
pectations. Additionally, it is preferential treatment, which in Sec-
tion 202 of the P&S Act says ‘‘It shall be unlawful for any packer
to make or give any undue or unreasonable preference or advan-
tage to any particular person or locality in any respect or subject
any person or locality to undue or unreasonable prejudice or dis-
advantage in any respect.’’ If they are using their cattle first on the
way down, they are obviously getting the best price and that is
preferential treatment.

Historically, 1992 to 1994 is significant. In 1994 is when IBP
bought Lakeside Farms Industries in Canada, a combination pack-
er/feeder/feed and farm operation. In 2000, the single plant slaugh-
tered 1 million head.

In 1970, Grant County, Nebraska had the most millionaires per
capita for the sixth year in a row—I will finish up very quickly—
also for the sixth year in a row, Nebraska is home to some of the
lowest income counties in the Nation. Those seven counties in Ne-
braska have agriculture and specifically cattle ranches as their
main economic resource and rancher income is directly derives
from cattle prices resulting from profit and loss.

Thank you.
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Mr. HAYES. Thank you. Let’s see, Dave Burrell and then Susan
Frazier, Rob Robertson and Louise Korb. And Sue Jarrett is the
last speaker.

STATEMENT OF DUFFY BURRELL
Mr. BURRELL. I am Duffy Burrell, I am a fourth generation farm-

er and rancher out of Chambers, Nebraska. I am going to give Mr.
Janklow a little more ammunition here to fire.

Mr. HAYES. He will be glad to have it, but he does not need it.
[Laughter.]

Mr. BURRELL. I am totally against the captive supply, but I am
very familiar with the Monfort packing facility in Greeley. I used
to pull fat cattle in there. Whenever the fat cattle market went
up—Monfort had two chutes there, whenever the fat cattle market
went up, they would shut one chute off and Monfort’s trucks start-
ed rolling in to unload cattle. As soon as the market when down,
they opened the chute back up and then we was allowed to use
both chutes again. That happened time and time again, it is not
just a one time deal.

I just feel that this captive supply deal has gone a little bit way
too far. This was going on back in the 1980’s, is how far back this
has gone back to.

I hope you guys take this into consideration and take a good
hard look at it.

Another comment I would like to make is when hogs went to 9
cents a pound, why was pork chops still over $3 a pound in the gro-
cery store? That is something that has always bugged me and I
never could figure that out.

When Mr. Sears was talking about cattle being a perishable com-
modity, you could ask these guys, the packers that own cattle,
when carcasses get heavy the regular independent feedlot guy gets
docked on his carcass, ask them if they dock their own carcass
when they go through the packing house.

That is all I would have to say and you guys can sit there and
take that information and absorb it any way you would like. Thank
you much.

Mr. HAYES. Thank you, Duffy. I guarantee you we are listening
and we will be talking to each other and listening to you all and
I am sure the folks that need to be hearing this are hearing it as
well.

Susan Frazier, right?

STATEMENT OF SUSAN C. FRAZIER

Ms. FRAZIER. That is me. I would like to thank you all for coming
here to Nebraska so that we can speak to you about this particular
issue which is very potentially to the agriculture sector in Ne-
braska. My name is Susan Frazier, we are livestock producers in
Fillmore County, Nebraska.

For the sixth year in a row, 1996 to 2001, data from the U.S. De-
partment of Commerce Bureau of Economic Analysis, the rural
Great Plains can lay claim to being the lowest income level county.
Of the 10 counties in the United States with the lowest income, Ne-
braska has the dubious distinction of having six, including first,
second and third and another coming in on this discouraging list
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at No. 12. These are rural counties devoted to agricultural produc-
tion and their economic wellbeing depended on agriculture, with
the major commodity being livestock.

As our elected leadership searches for ways to alleviate this pov-
erty, they cannot ignore the connection between the income derived
from livestock production and the control over the livestock indus-
try that the packing industry has. They cannot ignore the ever-in-
creasing spread between the price the independent livestock pro-
ducer and feeder receives and the prices paid by consumers.

The packing industry, which is controlled by a very few mega
corporations, can, by using the livestock that they own or control,
manipulate to their advantage the prices they pay to independent
producers. This is not a competitive market, it is not a transparent
market. It is a controlled market and this factor has to be looked
at as a major contributor to the poverty in our rural counties. We
must have competitive markets, we must have transparent mar-
kets. And to this end, we must have a packer ban on ownership
of livestock.

Thank you very much.
Mr. HAYES. Thank you. Rob Robertson.

STATEMENT OF ROB J. ROBERTSON

Mr. ROBERTSON. Good morning, committee, thank you for coming
to Nebraska.

Mr. HAYES. And thanks for dinner last night, too.
Mr. ROBERTSON. I am Rob Robertson, vice president of govern-

ment relations for Nebraska Farm Bureau, the State’s largest farm
organization.

We too have thoroughly discussed this issue on livestock markets
in the last couple of years and we do support a ban on packer own-
ership. We think it is one problem, but we have to deal with a
greater problem. The possibility does exist we think for packers to
manipulate the market with the absolute ownership of livestock.
But the larger issue we think is how we reform livestock markets.
That is what is changing. And a lot of times, too much focus is
given to the ban on packer ownership and we think more focus
needs to be given to how we reform livestock contracts.

We are in a consumer-driven market, we have heard the packers
say that, they are responding to consumers. There has to be more
coordination between the producer and the packer and the retailer
and that means there is probably going to be a lot more contracts.
And so we are going to have to figure out ways to create standards,
create different aspects of contracts that more reflect market condi-
tions or economic conditions in the countryside. Right now, we have
contracts that often are based on spot cash prices, the spot market
is getting thinner and thinner every year. Maybe there are other
standards, basing contracts off of full sell markets, retail prices—
those signals that we keep thinking in agriculture as producers,
that we have got to be getting from consumers, need to somehow
be reflected back to the contracts.

And so if the committee can move forward on packer ownership
or not, maybe the issue the committee should move forward on is
looking at contracts and ways to improve the standards in that
area.
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Before I leave you, we did offer a letter to GIPSA, they are con-
ducting a study by June 30, they are asking for comments on the
scope of that study, and we have an eight-point suggestion in a let-
ter that we think ought to be included in GIPSA’s study and I
would like to leave that for the committee as they review this issue
as well.

So thank you very much for coming to Nebraska.
Mr. HAYES. Thank you, Rob.
Louise. And after Louise will be Marjorie—Sue.

STATEMENT OF LOUISE KORB

Ms. KORB. I am Louise Korb, I am from Kansas. I am sort of
talking for the Kansas Cattlemen’s Association. We have been
ranchers for over 50 years and we support the ban on packers own-
ing cattle more than 2 weeks. We also support the label of origin
and we think that all ranchers will support that because we are
keeping records already.

So thank you.
Mr. HAYES. Thank you, ma’am.
Marjorie Sue Jarrett

STATEMENT OF MARJORIE SUE JARRETT

Ms. JARRETT. Marjorie Sue Sheridan Jarrett.
Mr. HAYES. Are you any kin to Dale?
Ms. JARRETT. Pardon me?
Mr. HAYES. Are you any kin to Dale Jarrett?
Ms. JARRETT. I have no idea. [Laughter.]
I married that name, I married a guy from Boston, so I do not

know his lineage, but mine is Sheridan and I am the rancher and
I married a city guy and brought him home.

I traveled 4 hours to be here to speak for 3 minutes. I co-chaired
USDA’s Small Farm Advisory Committee, my name is Sue Sheri-
dan Jarrett, I live in Yuma County, Colorado, about 10 miles on
over the Nebraska border there.

I live in a county where now Swift & Company, was ConAgra
and before that, Monfort, but that great big feedlot in my commu-
nity. I became an activist about seven years ago when D&D Cor-
porate Hog Farm located several sites out my backdoor about two
miles from my ranch.

I will tell you this as an independent rancher and producer, I
will gladly own feed and provide cattle into an open, competitive
market if you will just make them pay to clean up their own waste
that is contaminating the Ogalalla aquifer. And I say that because
I just got targeted big time because I do stand up and speak out.
And I did not used to. I was a rancher, I like being home, just
being that little rancher out there raising good quality cattle for an
open market that I no longer have.

We used to have four or five buyers that would come into my
brother-in-law’s feedlot every day to bid on cattle. Now when our
cattle is ready, we get one bid, 1 day a week, 15 minutes, take it
or leave it.

My father started a grazing association, one of the last independ-
ents that is still in operation. We try and maintain ownership of
our cattle through. I will eat my steak any day of the week, I could
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care less if it gets sold to Japan. We export more in dollars than
we import and we import more in pounds than we export. That
right there should be a key—I do not care about global markets,
I care about feeding people in my community, in my regional area.
I can no longer do that because I cannot sell my meat, I have to
sell cattle on the hoof. I cannot process my meat and sell packaged
meat, because the rules and regulations that are passed put us out
of business because I do not sit at the table to write them.

I help pass laws thinking my Government is going to enforce
them. Like EPA will come out and make those people clean up
their manure? I challenge you, when you pass a law, you make
sure the rules and regulations get targeted to the people that need
it.

I support a ban on packer ownership. Feedlots in my area are
going out of business because we now have a big feedlot in my
area. Transportation cost is no different whether Swift & Company
is transporting their cattle or those independent producers were
transporting their cattle. If they can have that feedlot in my com-
munity, those small feedlots should have been able to survive and
exist, and they are going out of business. So what is the difference
in them transporting their own or transporting and buying those
independent on the open market.

I am here today to submit the small farm report we have just
come out with called ‘‘Built on a Time Tack Campaign’’ which was
the commission. I have a personal prepared statement that is ‘‘Con-
sumer Quality versus Packer Quality’’ and I have a paper that tells
you who I am and what I am about, and I would love an hour at
that table with my comments answering every question you guys
asked those guys and taking them on. I will do it any day.

Thank you. [Applause.]
[The material referred to appears at the conclusion of the hear-

ing.]
Mr. HAYES. Thank you, Sue and thank you for taking the time

to drive. A lot of people——
Ms. JARRETT. I have got 4 hours back, for 3 minutes.
Mr. HAYES. They have got some good food and good people

around here. Do not tear out.
Ms. JARRETT. We have got some good food at home.
Mr. HAYES. Well, get to know some of these folks, do not be in

too big a hurry to get back. [Applause.]
Ms. JARRETT. You come to my ranch and I will show you what

real good food is, because we used to raise food, now we raise com-
modities. [Laughter.]

Mr. HAYES. Thank you, thank you very much.
What I am going to do now, first I want to compliment the wit-

nesses, then the speakers, not necessarily in any order of priority,
but our audience. You all have done a fabulous job today of making
this hearing work. Your complying with the rules and regulations
has been extremely, extremely helpful. We really appreciate you.

Let me call attention for just a minute to our professional staff
who have gone to a lot of trouble and done a great job of putting
all this together. Pam, stand up, and Pete, and Claire. I am going
to get Coach Osborne to identify his staff folks that have been here.
Andy Johnson. Am I missing anybody?
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That was my brief closing statement. I am going to go around the
table this way and give each of these fine folks a chance to have
a closing statement and Coach, you are going to have the closing
close. And again, thank you all, it has been a wonderful group of
folks to work with. We will do everything we can to work together
with you to help solve these problems.

VOICE. I have one question for the ones that did not testify. We
have got 10 days to put a written statement in? I am from South
Dakota and——

Mr. HAYES. We will give you chairman’s immunity if you forget
and you want to extend over. What did you say, Pam? Claire has
got forms on how to get in touch with us. We want to continue the
dialogue and it is very important. You all may want to think about
some of the things you have seen and heard today and add to your
comments or change them or whatever.

Now Steve.
Mr. KING. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would also like to express

my appreciation to all the panelists and all the folks who came and
spoke at the microphone. Those of you who have taken the time out
of your busy schedule to be here today, 4 hours to and 4 hours
back, that does mean a lot to me, only 3 minutes at the micro-
phone, but I hear you.

I had a lot of things that flew through my mind as I listened to
this testimony today. One of them I think I just want to say out
loud is that we all know this intuitively here and they do not know
it in Washington, DC and that is that all new wealth comes from
the land. At Iowa State University, they say it either comes from
the field or it comes from a mine. But from there on, you build ev-
erything in this economy, and that is why it is so essential.

Another piece to me is that I come from western Iowa and my
heritage and my roots go deep there, like yours do here. I hear it
in your voice. We are going through a transition in agriculture and
we do not know what the future brings for us. I hear both sides
of these arguments that are here today and both of them are credi-
ble arguments. In the end, the populations may be half in some of
these schools of what it used to be. I look back, my middle son
when he graduated from high school here a few years ago, he
walked across that stage, 34 of the 37 kids that graduated from his
class started their first day of kindergarten there together. Those
roots mean a lot.

I think about how do you put some integrity into the market sys-
tem, and I do not know if we can regulate a way that we can do
that to the satisfaction of the producers. I saw the extreme example
in Singapore a few years ago. I asked to go, we had about a 3-hour
opening in the afternoon and I like to stay busy. I said I want to
go to this auction. They auction hogs there in Singapore at that
time, the full supply of pork that came into Singapore came over
from Malaysia across the causeway, about a mile and a half bridge.
And the make sure the Malaysians could not fix the price of pork,
they run every critter across the stage, about like this, only a dif-
ferent kind of floor, and auction about like this, you could lay it out
in here, they run every one of them across an electronic scale and
sell them as an individual critter, and you put your thumb on the
button on the arm of your chair if you want to bid and the last guy
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with the button off owns that hog. And there is another one going
across the stage. They went through all that to avoid the fixing of
price.

That is the fundamental of how you get to a free market but
market transparency is a way to get there.

I just happen to think also—somebody mentioned that all we
need to do to fix this problem is to eat about 10 more pounds of
meat per year and we would solve it all. Well, I went down the
river in a light pirogue, Lewis and Clark’s boat, and in that book
about it, he wrote in there they ate between 8 and 9 and in another
place 8 and 10 pounds of meat a day. So maybe just one day, a
pigout or a beefout, we could solve that.

Another thing that is part of this is that we are taking the risk
out of these markets, we are taking them out of the top of the mar-
ket, we are taking them out of the bottom of the market. That is
a narrower market than it has been before, and when that hap-
pens, you are missing that opportunity to stick the fat hog, as I
phrase it, and you are also avoiding some of that big loss that you
have had in the past. Packers are taking some of that and you are
taking some of it. When you take risk out, then you take that profit
potential out at the same time. And that is a piece of this equation
we need to be thinking about—you are sharing the risk. So you are
giving up some of that market share. And part of that is our con-
tracts, our packer ownership and our custom feeding, all those
things are what are taking risk out of the market.

From my perspective, I want to see more cows and more sows in
this country. The more of them we have, the more we value add
to everything we do and from the part of the country where I come
from, the bottom line is more dollars per acre. It is awful hard to
do when it does not rain, it is hard to do when you do not have
people to help produce that product.

That is I guess the things I am thinking about here and I see
a transition in this way of life that we have and it is awfully hard
to be a guy from the cornfields in western Iowa and go to Washing-
ton and try to make a decision on what can be the future of your
industry, your life and your quality of life that you have here. I will
do the best I can.

Thank you.
Mr. HAYES. We had better turn that 2-minute light on, Claire,

just in case. [Laughter.]
Mr. NEUGEBAUER. Mr. Chairman, I promise I will not need the

2-minute light.
Well, listen, it has been a wonderful time here and this is what

America is all about, this is a representative form of government
and you have representatives of your government sitting before you
here today and it has been good to hear from you.

I think fundamentally I would tell you that Randy Neugebauer
is a small business guy. I built my own business like many of you
built your own family farms or your hog operation or your cattle
operation or even your cattle feeding operation. But one of the
things that I know is that what is going on in America today is
that we all have to work smarter, we have to work harder and we
have to use the technology of the day to be able to survive in small
business.
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The things that I know about small business is generally capital
is a major issue to being able to survive. Without access to capital,
small businesses cannot thrive. And small businesses are the num-
ber one job creators in America. They are the number one job cre-
ators in your community. So being able to access capital is going
to be a very important aspect of that.

Commodity volatility is a danger to small business, guys. And
many of you that have been around for a number of years have
seen your friends when the hog market or the cattle market, the
bottom dropped out of it, you saw what happened to them. They
are not still here.

So what is going on the marketplace has been some adaptation
to that volatility, to try to take some of that volatility out. And yes,
when you minimize the downside, you do minimize the upside.

But what I heard today was testimony that within that system,
within that gap, that people have learned and developed a business
plan around being able to make money within that gap. Is it a
pure, efficient market when you have some cap on the upside and
downside? No, but I will tell you, a very volatile market is a very
dangerous market and it inhibits the ability of those small business
people to be able to borrow money, because lenders are not going
to be willing to take that volatility risk.

I am reluctant for the Federal Government to go in and start try-
ing to tinker with a system that is evolving at this particular point
in time. But I will tell you that we will listen to future dialogue
on this issue and hopefully come up with something that is good
for America and good for American family farms.

Mr. HAYES. Thank you.
Mr. JANKLOW. Thank you very much, Lewis and Clark were eat-

ing all that meat because they were not paying for it. [Laughter.]
One of the great parts about this new job I have is I go to school

every day, I do not pay tuition and I do not get tested. I get to lis-
ten to witnesses just like the two different groups that appeared
up here today. Candidly, sometimes uncomfortably but very can-
didly, straight-forward answering questions. And I appreciate that.
People like me learn from it.

I would like to thank you Nebraskans for your hospitality. I am
driving 1,100 miles this weekend. I drove down here yesterday
afternoon and I have to be at Lake Okobojo this evening and I have
to speak at the American Legion Convention in Spearfish on Sun-
day morning at 9 o’clock for the Legion and the VFW out in the
Black Hills. And I got to meet two of the Nebraska Highway Pa-
trolmen yesterday—very polite gentlemen who cut me a little bit
of slack and so I appreciate that.

To you folks who testified here today, this is not an easy answer
and I know that, I really know that. When I sit and listen to you
folks who are packers, you are competitors with each other and you
are big competitors with each other. You would all love to run the
other ones out of business and I understand that.

I understand that bankers want these producers to be con-
strained far more than really a capitalistic system sometimes needs
to go. You are getting into new areas, the branded—especially with
the red meat, the branded meat, with cattle is a whole new dimen-
sion and you are all really competing with that. Retailers are giv-
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ing you mammoth contracts unlike they used to be, nationwide in
scope, as you deal with the Coscos and the Sams, the Super Wal-
Marts. You have got world competitors, as you talk about.

You want to keep your plants running full tilt. I understand that,
but the other side of it is—and I do not think Federal regulation
is the answer. I am a person that believes we need to strengthen
the antitrust laws of this country, the Sherman and the Clayton
Antitrust Acts, and then let the marketplace dictate the vertical
and the horizontal integration and monopoly that is going to be al-
lowed—or I should say the oligopoly that is going to be allowed.

And as I close, I just—the one thing that continues to drive me,
because I have spent my life living among livestock producers. You
can see by a guy that weighs 240 pounds, I am not a producer, I
am a consumer. But I can also tell you that the only way to sustain
in the long run the independent operation out in agriculture with
livestock is to have a price that is set by a competitive supply and
demand system. It has to be supply and demand, it has to be com-
petitive, it has to be capitalistic. And that is what we are all strug-
gling to thrash out.

Mr. Chairman, you have been terribly gracious today; and Tom,
one of the nice things about a job like this is you see legends, now
you get to meet them and you get to work with them. Your Con-
gressman Tom Osborne is one of those folks. Thank you.

Mr. HAYES. Thank you, Bill.
Tom Osborne got us here today, it has been a treat. It is great

to work with these guys; one of the privileges of working for you
in Congress. Tom Osborne got the hearing here, he got the drought
money, he is making it rain today, he is our guy.

Mr. OSBORNE. Thank you. I will try to be very brief.
I really appreciate Congressman Hayes’ willingness to do this be-

cause he had to say; if he had said no, we do not come. And all
of these gentlemen gave up a weekend. Bill Janklow deserves a
Purple Heart for doing what he is doing. I do a lot of driving, but
I have never tried anything like that in less than 48 hours, so we
really appreciate his coming.

I would like to introduce some staff members who have been fair-
ly active here—Christina Muedeking is from my Washington office.
I assume she is still behind me here. Barb Cooksley works for us
here in Nebraska and of course Barb and her husband George are
active cattle ranchers up near Anselmo. Bruce Rieker is my chief
of staff in the back there somewhere, and John Hanson is a district
director.

And also Senator Nelson’s Dale Williamson is out here and Bob
Bettger is on my staff as well. So we are appreciative of all that
they have done.

And I guess the one thing that I would hope would come out of
this hearing is that there is the perception by many in Washington
that there really is not a problem; this is not an issue of any con-
cern. And I think maybe the panelists here today, no matter what
their previous predisposition might have been, may come away that
there is something to be concerned about. Nobody probably has an
exact fix right now, but I think that at least people will have an
awareness and this will be spread to the Agriculture Committee
and the House, that this is something we need to look at. It is not
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something that we can just simply ignore. So that has been the
main purpose.

And the reason I got really interested in this is we lost 40 per-
cent of our hogs over a 10-year period, which was 39 million bush-
els of corn and soybeans that would be consumed, so it affects the
row crop people, it affects the ethanol industry and it affects rural
communities. So it is a snowball effect. Rural America is in a little
bit of a bind right now and it will take a lot of collective wisdom
to try to get this thing straightened out.

So again, Mr. Chairman, I just appreciate your willingness to be
here and have this hearing, and thank all of those who have come
and participated.

Mr. HAYES. Thank you, sir. Thanks again to the audience and we
are adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 12:03 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]
[Material submitted for inclusion in the record follows:
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